Copyright © The Author(s), 2025. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of American Society of International Law. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited. doi:10.1017/ajil.2024.68

### IMPLIED TERMS IN TREATIES

### By Cameron Miles\*

#### Abstract

Can treaty terms be implied? And, if so, what does that mean? This Article draws on concepts from the branch of linguistics known as pragmatics to analyze how the rules on treaty interpretation allow, in exceptional cases, for the identification of implied terms in otherwise express treaty texts. Its key insight is that implied terms fit within the framework of Articles 31 and 32 of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties and are derived from the associated interpretation of express terms. They cannot be derived from a separate process—and indeed such a separate process is not possible under the positive law.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	58
II.	Defining Implied Terms	61
	A. Express Term	62
	B. TImplied Terms	
	1. Narrowing the Concept	64
	2. Difficulties	
III.	Implied Terms Prior to the VCLT	69
	A. Case Law	69
	B. Codification	75
	1. The Harvard Research in International Law	76
	2. The Institut de Droit International	77
	3. The International Law Commission	
	4. The Vienna Conference	
IV.	Implied Terms in the Scheme of the VCLT	83
	A. The Interpretive Framework of the VCLT	83
	B. Implied Terms Within VCLT Articles 31 and 32	
	1. Good Faith and Effectiveness	86
	2. Ordinary Meaning, Context, Object, and Purpose	
	3. Subsequent Conduct and Authentic Interpretation	
	4. Systemic Integration and Relevant Rules of International Law	
	5. Supplementary Means	
V.	The Modern Practice of Implied Terms	96
	A Implied Terms Are Derived from Express Terms	96

<sup>\*</sup> Barrister, 3 Verulam Buildings, London, UK; Fellow, Centre for International Governance and Dispute Resolution, King's College London. Thanks are owed to Professor Eirik Bjorge, Dr. Tariq Baloch, Dr. Massimo Lando, Dr. Manuel Casas, Hana Doumal, and the anonymous reviewers for their helpful comments on an earlier draft. The usual caveat applies. Email: cmiles@3vb.com.

B. An Implied Term Cannot Contradict an Express Term	98
C. An Implied Term Must Be Necessary	100
D. An Implied Term Must Take Account of the Nature of the Treaty	
VI. Conclusion	105

#### I. Introduction

A cardinal feature of international law, as reconstructed post-1945, is the predominance of treaties as a source of legal obligation for states. This has diminished the role of customary international law, which underpinned the medieval *jus gentium* and was one of the pillars of the later law of nations. The reasons for this are not difficult to divine. In the first place, the new fields of international cooperation that developed through the United Nations (UN) required an articulation that custom was unable to provide. In the second, states emerging from decolonization saw custom as deriving from a pre-existing and essentially imperialist system of law in which they had no involvement, save as victims of its unfair and reactionary outcomes. Treaties provided a partial solution to both these problems.

But that is not to say that the law of treaties was ready to take up this burden. Notwithstanding codification efforts in the early twentieth century,<sup>6</sup> the field in 1945 was rudimentary by modern standards. In his 1949 survey of international law, setting the agenda for the International Law Commission (ILC), Hersch Lauterpacht noted that "there is hardly a branch of the law of treaties which is free from doubt and, in some cases, from confusion." In the list of defects that followed, he observed that "[t]he field of interpretation of treaties continues to be overgrown with the weed of technical rules of construction which can be used—and are frequently used—in support of opposing contentions."

The picture in 2025 is different—at least as a matter of first impression. The ILC took up Lauterpacht's invitation as it was issued. In 1966, it concluded a set of Draft Articles on the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Robert Y. Jennings, *Treaties, in* International Law: Achievements and Prospects 135, para. 2 (Mohammed Bedjaoui ed., 1991). It is not strictly speaking accurate to refer to treaties as a source of law. Gerald G. Fitzmaurice, *Some Problems Regarding the Formal Sources of International Law, in* Symbolae Verzijl 153, 157–60 (F.M. van Asbeck ed., 1958); *but cf.* Rosalyn Higgins, Problems and Process: International Law and How We Use It 32–36 (1994).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Custom has the last laugh. Treaties only obtain their normative force and legal significance through its operation. Daniel Patrick O'Connell, International Law, Vol. 1, at 21 (2d ed. 1970).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Randall Lesaffer, *Sources in the Modern Tradition: The Nature of Europe's Classical Law of Nations, in* The Oxford Handbook of the Sources of International Law 99, 102–15 (Samantha Besson & Jean d'Aspremont eds., 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> This accelerated a trend that had been on foot since 1918. C. Wilfred Jenks, The Common Law of Mankind, 92–98 (1958); Hersch Lauterpacht, *International Law—The General Part, in* International Law: Collected Papers, Vol. 1, at 1, 67 (Elihu Lauterpacht ed., 1970).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> R.P. Anand, *Role of the "New" Asian-African Countries in the Present International Legal Order*, 56 AJIL 383, 385–90 (1962). Soviet conceptions of international law had adopted a similar perspective since 1917. G.I. Tunkin, Theory of International Law, 29–35 (William E. Butler trans., 1974).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Most notably: Harvard Draft Convention on the Law of Treaties, 29 AJIL Spec. Supp. 657 (1935).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> UN General Assembly, Survey of International Law in Relation to the Work of Codification of the International Law Commission: Preparatory Work Within the Purview of Article 18, para. 1 of the International Law Commission – Memorandum Submitted by the Secretary General, para. 91, UN Doc. A/CN.4/1/Rev 1 (Feb. 10, 1949).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Id.

Law of Treaties<sup>9</sup> (ILC Draft Articles), which the UN General Assembly submitted to a diplomatic conference (Vienna Conference) for conversion into a convention. <sup>10</sup> This led, in 1969, to the conclusion of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties <sup>11</sup> (VCLT), which entered into force in 1980. The VCLT marked "the beginning of a new era in the law of treaties." <sup>12</sup> It was immediately hailed (somewhat breathlessly) as "the cement that holds the world community together." <sup>13</sup> Today, it is considered a "bible" for practitioners of international law. <sup>14</sup> One of its "most remarkable achievements" was the reduction of the thicket of rules identified by Lauterpacht to a series of concise statements in Articles 31 and 32, <sup>15</sup> purportedly settling the disputes that bedeviled the pre-VCLT land-scape. <sup>16</sup> These are today invoked ritualistically in international and domestic litigation, and regularly confirmed as reflecting customary international law. <sup>17</sup>

But, if the VCLT "is a bible, it is a rather short one." <sup>18</sup> This includes its provisions on treaty interpretation. While admirable for their brevity, Articles 31 and 32 are additionally significant for what they leave out—namely any reference to maxims or canons of construction. In most systems of domestic law, the need for legal documents such as contracts<sup>19</sup> or legislation<sup>20</sup> to be interpreted consistently gave rise to maxims designed to guide the interpreter to the "correct" result. Although such principles certainly existed in the law of treaties prior to the VCLT, <sup>21</sup> Articles 31 and 32 consciously departed from their seriated approach for a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> UN General Assembly, Draft Articles on the Law of Treaties with Commentaries, Y.B. Int'l L. Comm'n, Vol. II, at 187 (1966).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> UN General Assembly, International Conference of Plenipotentiaries on the Law of Treaties, GA Res. 2166 (XXI), paras. 1–2 (Dec. 5, 1966).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, May 23, 1969, 1155 UNTS 331; *see also* Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties Between States and International Organizations or Between International Organizations, UN Doc. A/CONF.129 (Mar. 21, 1986).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Paul Reuter, Introduction to the Law of Treaties 15 (José Mico & Peter Haggenmacher trans., 1989).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Richard D. Kearney & Robert E. Dalton, *The Treaty on Treaties*, 64 AJIL 495, 495 (1970).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Jeremy Hill, Aust's Modern Treaty Law and Practice 7 (4th ed. 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> REUTER, *supra* note 12, at 75. A further rule of interpretation, not addressed here, is VCLT Article 33 on plurilingual interpretation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Ulf Linderfalk, On the Interpretation of Treaties: The Modern International Law as Expressed in the 1969 Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties 3 (2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> For international confirmation, see, e.g., Territorial Dispute (Libya/Chad), Judgment, 1994 ICJ Rep. 6, para. 41 (Feb. 3); Rhine Chlorides Arbitration (Neth./Fr.), Award, 144 ILR 259, para. 60 (2004); Iron Rhine Arbitration (Belg./Neth.), Award, XXVII RIAA 35, para. 45 (2005); Responsibilities and Obligations of States Sponsoring Persons and Entities with Respect to Activities in the Area, Advisory Opinion, 2011 ITLOS Rep. 10, para. 57 (Feb. 1). For domestic confirmation, see, e.g., Crown Forest Industries Ltd. v. Canada [1995] 2 SCR 802, para. 54 (1995) (Can.); Sepet and Another v. Secretary of State for the Home Department [2003] 1 WLR 856, para. 6 (2003) (UK); Kingdom of Spain v. Infrastructure Services Luxembourg SARL and Another (2023) 275 CLR 292, para. 38 (Austl.). The U.S. Supreme Court tends to follow the principles of treaty interpretation set out in its own case law, but these are broadly consistent with VCLT Articles 31–32. Restatement of the Law, Fourth of the Foreign Relations Law of the United States § 306, Rep. Note 3 (2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Christian J. Tams, Antonios Tzanakopoulos & Andreas Zimmermann, *Introduction*, in Research Handbook on the Law of Treaties x, xi (Christian J. Tams, Antonios Tzanakopoulos, Andreas Zimmermann & Athene E. Richford eds., 2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Kim Lewison, The Interpretation of Contracts, Ch. 7 (8th ed., 2023).

 $<sup>^{20}</sup>$  Diggory Bailey & Luke Norbury, Bennion, Bailey and Norbury on Statutory Interpretation, Ch. 20 (8th ed. 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See, e.g., Owners, Officers and Men of the Wanderer (Gr. Brit.) v. U.S., Decision, VI RIAA 68, 71 (1921) (exceptions to a rule must be narrowly construed); Competence of the International Labour Organisation to Examine Proposal for the Organisation and Development of the Methods of Agricultural Production, Advisory

generalized method that could be applied holistically to an individual case.  $^{22}$  Although some of the earlier maxims persist in practice, they no longer stand alone. Any attempt to use them must be squared with VCLT Articles 31 and  $32.^{23}$ 

In this Article, I am concerned with another (apparent) *lacuna* in the interpretive scheme of the VCLT: the identification of implied terms in treaties. Like interpretive canons, implied terms are well-known in domestic law. In the English law of contract, implied terms are identified within agreements to give effect to the unexpressed intention of the parties (terms implied in fact) or because the law otherwise requires their introduction (terms implied in law).<sup>24</sup> Similarly, the English law of statutory interpretation allows for implied terms in legislation—particularly when considering the powers of an administrative body to carry out a jurisdiction expressly granted by Parliament.<sup>25</sup> In both cases, direction is given to the interpreter as to when and how such terms are to be identified. While confusion may develop as to the content of that direction, it plainly exists and is seen to exist.

We look in vain, however, for similar direction in the law of treaties. Implied terms are mentioned nowhere in VCLT Articles 31 and 32. This omission continues in the major scholarly elaborations of those provisions, which make only brief (if any) reference to the concept, <sup>26</sup> occasionally dealing with it under the rubric of "necessary implication." And while more discrete contributions have alighted on the issue, these are limited either *ratione materiae* or *ratione personae*. <sup>29</sup>

Opinion, PCIJ (ser. B) No. 3, 49 (1922) (ejusdem generis); Exchange of Greek and Turkish Populations, Advisory Opinion, PCIJ (ser. B) No. 10, 21 (1925) (in dubio mitius); Anglo-Iranian Oil (UK v. Iran), Preliminary Objections, Judgment, 1952 ICJ Rep. 93, 105 (July 22) (ex abundanti cautela); see also Hersch Lauterpacht, Restrictive Interpretation and the Principle of Effectiveness in the Interpretation of Treaties, in Collected Papers, Vol. 4, 404, 404–13 (Elihu Lauterpacht ed., 1978).

- <sup>22</sup> See, e.g., Aguas del Tunari S.A. v. Republic of Bolivia, ICSID Case No. ARB/02/3, Decision on Respondent's Objections to Jurisdiction, para. 91 (Oct. 21, 2005).
- <sup>23</sup> See Alain Pellet, Canons of Interpretation Under the Vienna Convention, in Between the Lines of the Vienna Convention? Canons and Other Principles of Interpretation in Public International Law 1 (Joseph Klinger, Yuri Parkhomenko & Constantinos Salonidis eds., 2019).
- <sup>24</sup> Barton and Others v. Morris and Another in Place of Gwyn Jones (Deceased) [2023] AC 684, para. 20 (UK).
   <sup>25</sup> R. (New London College Ltd.) v. Secretary of State for the Home Department [2013] 1 WLR 2358, paras.
   28, 33, 37 (UK).
- <sup>26</sup> See, e.g., Mark E. Villiger, Commentary on the 1969 Vienna Conventions on the Law of Treaties 415–49 (2009); Jean-Marc Sorel & Valérie Boré Eveno, 1969 Vienna Convention: Article 31 General Rule of Interpretation, in The Vienna Conventions on the Law of Treaties: A Commentary 804 (Olivier Corten & Pierre Klein eds., 2011); Yves le Bouthillier, 1969 Convention: Article 32 Supplementary Means of Interpretation, in The Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties, supra note 26; Oliver Dört, Article 31: General Rule of Interpretation & Article 32: Supplementary Means of Interpretation, in Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties: A Commentary 559, 617 (Oliver Dört & Kirsten Schmalenbach eds., 2d ed. 2018); but cf. Hill, supra note 14, at 261–62; Jean Combacau, Le droit des traités 33 (1991); Richard Gardiner, Treaty Interpretation 164–67 (2d ed., 2017). An early intervention on "the philosophy of the inference" appears as a footnote in Gerald Fitzmaurice, The Law and Procedure of the International Court of Justice, Vol. 2, at 809, note 1 (1986).
- <sup>27</sup> Linderfalk, *supra* note 16, at 287–94; Andrew D. Mitchell & Tania Voon, *The Rule of Necessary Implication*, *in* Between the Lines of the Vienna Convention?, *supra* note 23, at 331; Andrea Bianchi & Fuad Zarbiyev, Demystifying Treaty Interpretation, Ch. 9 (2024).
- <sup>28</sup> See, e.g., Isabelle Van Damme, Treaty Interpretation by the WTO Appellate Body, Ch. 4 (2010); Benoit Mayer, International Law Obligations on Climate Change Mitigation, Ch. 4 (2022); Simon Batifort & Andrew Larkin, *The Meaning of Silence in Investment Treaties*, 38 ICSID Rev. 322 (2023).
- <sup>29</sup> See, e.g., Chester Brown, *The Inherent Powers of International Courts and Tribunals*, 76 Brit. Y.B. Int'l L. 195 (2005); Henry G. Schermers & Niels M. Blokker, International Institutional Law, paras. 232–36 (6th rev. ed. 2018).

At the same time, however, implied terms are identified by those who interpret and apply treaties, though interpreters may not identify them as such. But exactly *what* interpreters are doing in identifying such terms, and *why* and *how* they are doing it, remains in many cases obscure.

Before going further, it is worth setting out some of the concerns that have motivated the writing of this Article. It is beyond doubt that treaty interpretation carries with it a subjective element, personal to the interpreter. This is unavoidable, but undesirable if treaties are to maintain their normative force. This is why the rules on treaty interpretation exist, and are rooted in a textualist, as opposed to a teleological, framework. Simply put, an interpretive approach that cleaves close to the treaty's text as the perfection of the parties' bargain does a better job of realizing that bargain than an alternative that focuses on a generalized concept of its drafters' intent.

This conclusion is not altered when dealing with treaty terms that are implied as opposed to express. Although it is sometimes necessary to identify implied terms in order to realize the parties' bargain, any theory of such terms must impose strict limits on the ability of treaty interpreters to do so. The fact that a treaty is silent on a particular matter cannot be considered an invitation for the interpreter to fill it that silence by reference to his or her subjective understanding of what the treaty was intended to achieve.

With the above in mind, I attempt here an analysis of implied terms in treaties, with a view to (1) justifying their recognition as a distinct category of treaty terms, and (2) distilling workable principles, situated in the framework of the VCLT, for their identification. In Part II, I begin with a discussion of the process(es) of implication by reference to the branch of linguistics known as pragmatics, with a view to identifying the parameters of an implied term—as well as explaining and resolving difficulties with the concept as it applies to treaties. In Part III, I undertake a legal analysis of the pre-VCLT practice concerning implied terms in treaties in order to better understand their grounding in the positive law. In Part IV, I discuss implied terms within the framework of the VCLT, with a particular focus on the textually bounded principle of effectiveness that drives the process. In Part V, I identify further principles for the identification of implied terms under the current law. In Part VI, I offer some concluding remarks—as well as a distilled framework for the identification of implied terms in treaties.

#### II. DEFINING IMPLIED TERMS

Any analysis of implied terms in a legal instrument takes place in the shadow of that instrument's express terms. The law of treaties is no different. But the distinction between the two categories of term is occasionally slippery and rendered inaccessible by the fact that they exist on a spectrum. As a *linguistic* matter, the information communicated by a treaty term may be in varying degrees express or implied, and frequently in combination. But somewhere along

<sup>30</sup> See Section III.B infra.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> The textualism/teleology divide has some similarities to the textualism/pragmatism debate that has consumed U.S. Constitutional interpretation since the 1980s. *See, e.g.*, ANTONIN SCALIA & BRYAN A. GARNER, READING LAW: THE INTERPRETATION OF LEGAL TEXTS (2012); STEPHEN BREYER, READING THE CONSTITUTION: WHY I CHOSE PRAGMATISM, *NOT* TEXTUALISM (2024). But the analogy is not a precise one and only takes us so far. While my approach to treaty interpretation—and that of many other positivist international lawyers—is essentially textualist, it does not go so far as to exclude all other useful interpretive tools; it merely places them beneath the text of the treaty (properly contextualized) in the interpretive hierarchy, and limits the circumstances in which they can be deployed.

this spectrum, as a matter of *law*, a term stops being express and starts being implied. A sensible discussion of the latter is only possible once the tipping point from the former is identified.<sup>32</sup>

### A. Express Terms

VCLT Article 31(1) draws no formal distinction between express and implied terms but refers to "terms" generally. Nevertheless, as a matter of practice, treaty interpreters distinguish between them.<sup>33</sup> Acknowledging the distinction, however, does not get us very far in drawing a workable line between the two. *That* process is the more difficult, and *prima facie* neat solutions collapse under scrutiny.

For example, it might be said that an express term is confined to that which the interpreter can derive from the words that actually appear in the treaty—its "semantic" content. That is useful enough as a starting point, but it is not a complete explanation. Article 31(3) of the Statute of the International Court of Justice<sup>34</sup> (ICJ Statute) provides that "[if] the Court includes upon the Bench no judge of the nationality of the parties, each of these parties may proceed to choose a judge as provided in paragraph 2 of this Article." This is logically consistent with the idea that there may be other circumstances in which parties before the International Court of Justice (ICJ) could appoint a judge *ad hoc*, but no international lawyer would read Article 31(3) that way.<sup>35</sup> The term is clearly exclusive: if, *and only if*, the Court includes upon the Bench no judge of a party's nationality, that parties may proceed to choose a judge in accordance with Article 31(2).<sup>36</sup> But the *and only if* that gives the provision its accepted meaning is not contained within Article 31(3) itself. It must be inferred by the interpreter. If follows that an express

Thus particular regard must be had and reliance placed on the express terms of the Convention, which define the rights and freedoms which the contracting parties have undertaken to secure. This does not mean that nothing can be implied into the Convention. . . . But the process of implication is to be carried out with caution, if the risk is to be averted that the contracting parties may, by judicial interpretation, become bound by obligations which they did not expressly accept and might not have been willing to accepted.

This passage contains an unfortunate but common error: it is only a statement's speaker (the treaty's *drafter*) that implies something; the listener (the treaty's *interpreter*) draws an inference from the implication. BRYAN A. GARNER, GARNER's DICTIONARY OF LEGAL USAGE 430–31 (3d ed. 2011). The distinction is also reflected in certain treaties. *See, e.g.*, UN General Assembly, Convention on the Jurisdictional Immunities of States and Their Property, Art. 7(1), UN Doc. A/59/508 (Nov. 30, 2004) ("A state cannot invoke immunity from jurisdiction . . . if it has expressly consented to the exercise of jurisdiction . . . by international agreement.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> And, as we will see, in the majority of cases, that tipping point can be clearly identified. *See* Sections II.A–B *infra*. For an illuminating discussion of the issue in the contractual context, *see* Frederick Wilmot-Smith, *Express and Implied Terms*, 43 Oxford J. Legal Stud. 43 (2023). Another elaboration, populated with examples from Australian statutory and constitutional law, is James Edelman, *Implications*, 96 Austl. L.J. 800 (2022). For a consideration in a generalized constitutional setting, see Jeffrey Goldsworthy, *The Implicit and the Implied in a Written Constitution, in* The Invisible Constitution in a Comparative Perspective 109 (Rosalind Dixon & Adrienne Stone eds., 2018). For another approach, relying on a different branch of linguistics, see Bianchi & Zarbiyev, *supra* note 27, at 185–87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> See, e.g., Brown v. Stott (Procurator Fiscal, Dunfermline) and Another [2003] 1 AC 681, 703E–F (UK) (Lord Bingham):

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Statute of the International Court of Justice, Art. 31(3), June 26, 1945, 15 UNCIO 355.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> See, e.g., Pieter Kooijmans & Fernando Bordin, Article 31, in The Statute of the International Court of Justice: A Commentary 604, paras. 10–17 (Andreas Zimmermann & Christian J. Tams eds., 3d ed. 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> But cf. the limiting condition in Article 31(5) of the ICJ Statute, *supra* note 34

term does not necessarily begin and end with its semantic content. The term must also contain information communicated *by*, but not literally expressed *within*, the term—its "pragmatic" content.<sup>37</sup>

From a linguistic perspective, this means that an express term includes not only the term's language, but certain information directly implied by that language—which together constitute an "explicature." But there are limits to this insight. Not every implication can be considered part of an express term, or the distinction between express and implied terms would collapse. The question therefore becomes what *type* of implication will properly be considered part of an express term, and what will be considered an implied term.<sup>38</sup>

There is an intuitive boundary here. Consider a variation on the example already given. The *Air Service Agreement* arbitration<sup>39</sup> considered an aviation treaty between France and the United States. Before the tribunal was the question of whether the treaty granted a U.S. carrier the right to operate a service from the West Coast to Paris with transshipment to a smaller aircraft in London. Section IV(b) of the treaty's Annex provided that "[t]ransshipment when justified by economy of operation will be permitted at all points mentioned in the attached Schedules in territory of the two Contracting Parties."<sup>40</sup>

Keeping in mind what has already been said in relation to Article 31(3) of the ICJ Statute, we might have expected the tribunal to adopt a similar approach and read Section IV(b) as permitting transshipment in the territory of the United States or France *and nowhere else*. But it did not. By a majority, it held that the U.S. carrier had a right to unrestrained transshipment *in any third state*. It did this not by reference to the actual language of Section IV(b)—save to confirm that it was silent on the issue—but the wider text of the agreement, its negotiating context, and aviation practice. Leaving aside the question of whether its conclusion was legally correct, the majority was doing more than developing the semantic content of Section IV(b) by reference to its closely related pragmatic content. It identified what it thought was an implied term.

Pragmatics provides a ready explanation for this practice through the concept of an "implicature." <sup>43</sup> An implicature is the content of a statement that is derived not from the direct subject of interpretation, but from the *entire* statement (including what is *not* said), situated

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Wilmot-Smith, *supra* note 32, at 59; Edelman, *supra* note 32, at 803. The term also gives its name to the branch of linguistics concerned with the contextual meaning of statements. Kepa Korta & John Perry, *Pragmatics*, *in* Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy (Edward N. Zalta & Uri Nodelman eds., 2020), *at* https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/spr2020/entries/pragmatics. For an explanation of the semantic/pragmatic divide, see Kent Bach, *The Semantics Pragmatics Distinction: What It Is and Why It Matters*, *in* The Semantics/Pragmatics Interface from Different Points of View 65 (Ken P. Turner ed., 1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> As a matter of language, this means we are not only distinguishing what is implied from what is explicit, but what is implicit from what is implied. Kent Bach, *Conversational Impliciture*, 9 MIND LANG. 124, 161 (1994); *see also* Aharon Barak, Purposive Interpretation in Law 104–06 (2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Air Service Agreement of 27 March 1946 (Fr./U.S.), Award, XVIII RIAA 417 (1978).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Air Transport Service Agreement Between the United States of America and the French Republic, Sec. IV(b), Mar. 27, 1946, 139 UNTS 114.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Air Service Agreement, supra note 39, paras. 43–71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> And, for what it is worth, I do not think that it is. Section V.B infra.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> The accepted basis of the modern analysis is H.P. Grice, *Logic and Conversation*, in Syntax and Semantics 3: Speech Arts 41 (Peter Cole & Jerry L. Morgan eds., 1975). For an accessible way in, see Bach, *supra* note 38. The literature on the subject is colossal. Wayne Davis, *Implicature*, *in* Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy (Edward N. Zalta ed., 2019), *at* https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/fall2019/entries/implicature.

within its context, and read against the reason why that statement was made.<sup>44</sup> Where the implicature begins, the express term (that is, the explicature) ends.<sup>45</sup>

This much is easily said. But determining *when* this shift occurs requires close attention to the process by which implied terms are identified. I turn to that now.

### B. Implied Terms

If we consider the legal concept of an implied treaty term to be synonymous with an implicature, <sup>46</sup> then identifying an implied term means acknowledging the work required to derive it from the express terms of the treaty in question. Interpretation to determine the meaning of an express term will focus on the language of the term and the very limited inferences that can be drawn therefrom immediately and almost unconsciously—which together form the explicature/express term. Interpretation to identify an implicature/implied term, however, will focus on a silence within the instrument and interpret it—by reference to the applicable rules on interpretation and such other material as may be admissible—in a considered way to determine how, if at all, that silence is to be filled by reading words into the text.

Two things follow from this. The first is that it is right to consider that interpretation and implication are distinct processes. The second is that this does *not* mean that the implication derives from something *other* than interpretation, merely that it is interpretation of a different *type* that may produce a different interpretive *result*.<sup>47</sup> In that sense, the *Air Service Agreement* majority was correct to treat what it was doing as treaty interpretation, and not something else.<sup>48</sup>

### 1. Narrowing the Concept

With this concept in hand, we can improve our analysis by identifying those things that are *not* implied terms, at least in the sense that we define them here.

We can include first within this category the generally applicable elements of the customary law of treaties, as largely reflected in the VCLT. These include, *inter alia*, the default rules for resolving treaty conflict, <sup>49</sup> as well as the rules for their amendment, <sup>50</sup> termination, and suspension. <sup>51</sup> And they also include—perhaps self-evidently—the rules of treaty interpretation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Wilmot-Smith, *supra* note 32, at 59–60; Edelman, *supra* note 32, at 802–04.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Edelman, supra note 32, at 803.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Another question, not addressed here, is whether implied terms can also be seen as coterminous with "presuppositions," i.e., legal or factual statements that must be warranted as correct if an express term is to make sense. For a tentative answer, see Wilmot-Smith, *supra* note 32, at 66–68. *See also* Edelman, *supra* note 32, at 804–06; Goldsworthy, *supra* note 32, at 119–21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> In this, it has similarities to evolutionary interpretation. Christian Djeffal, Static and Evolutive Treaty Interpretation: A Functional Reconstruction 22–23 (2016). *See* Section V.D *infra*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> And, as will be seen, no other conception is possible under the VCLT. *See* Part IV *infra*. For an example of how this concept has been made to work in the common law of contract, see Attorney General of Belize and Others v. Belize Telecom Ltd. [2009] 1 WLR 1988, paras. 16–18 (Beliz., UK). Further: Adam Kramer, *Implication in Fact as an Instance of Contractual Interpretation*, 62 Camb. L.J. 384 (2004). *But cf.* Marks & Spencer PLC v. BNP Paribas Services Trust Company (Jersey) Ltd. [2016] AC 742, paras. 14–32 (UK) (Lord Neuberger, Lords Sumption & Hodge agreeing).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> VCLT, *supra* note 11, Art. 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> *Id.* Arts. 39–41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> *Id.* Arts. 54–64.

themselves.<sup>52</sup> Secondly, we can add aspects of the customary law of state responsibility, as largely reflected in the ILC Articles on the Responsibility of States for Internationally Wrongful Acts.<sup>53</sup> These include the concepts of circumstances precluding wrongfulness,<sup>54</sup> of remedies,<sup>55</sup> and of countermeasures.<sup>56</sup> Finally, we can add discrete principles such as the exception of non-performance—the idea that a party that fails unlawfully to perform a treaty obligation may be met with lawful non-performance in response.<sup>57</sup>

While each of these can be dealt with by the treaty parties directly, as default rules they are not so much as terms *implied* in treaties by their drafters as terms *imposed* by international law itself.<sup>58</sup> The process for their introduction pays little attention to the treaty's express terms—save to confirm they have not been excluded or modified via *lex specialis*. As such, they proceed from a different theoretical premise, being introduced not to determine the meaning of the treaty text but meet some other priority. While it was fashionable in the past to repackage some of these concepts as implied terms, <sup>59</sup> that view is today not only unhelpful but heretical: they reflect for the most part freestanding customary rules or general principles of law.

Another province of international law that is often considered proximate to implied terms is the doctrine of inherent powers of international organizations, courts, and tribunals. Where the doctrine is engaged, the body in question is deemed to possess powers not set out in its constitutive treaty. This may include specific procedural functions, 60 elaborations on substantive jurisdiction 61—and even a legal personality separate from the states parties. 62

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> *Id.* Arts. 31–33.

 $<sup>^{53}</sup>$  Articles on the Responsibility of States for Internationally Wrongful Acts, Y.B. Int'l L. Comm'n, Vol. II(2), 31 (2001).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> *Id.* Arts. 20–27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> *Id.* Arts. 28–39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> *Id.* Arts. 49–53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> See Maria Xiouri, The Exceptio Non Adimpleti Contractus in Public International Law, 21 INT'L CMTY. L. REV. 56 (2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Another way of saying the same thing is to point out that the relevant parts of the law of treaties and the law on state responsibility constitute secondary rules of international law. Implied terms in the sense we mean them here are concerned with primary rules of international law, i.e. those obligations directly contained within the treaty that is the subject of interpretation.

<sup>59</sup> See, e.g., the concept of fundamental change of circumstances (now in VCLT Art. 62): C. Fairman, *Implied Resolutative Conditions in* Treaties, 29 AJIL 219 (1935); ARNOLD D. McNair, The Law of Treaties 687–88, 691–92 (1961); Humphrey Waldock, The Law of Nations: An Introduction to the International Law of Peace 336–37, 388 (6th ed. 1963); but cf. Oliver J. Lissitzyn, *Treaties and Changed Circumstances (Rebus Sic Stantibus)*, 61 AJIL 895, 899–902 (1967). This fallacy has been perpetuated long past its use-by date with respect to some concepts that were not dealt with squarely by the ILC's work on the law of treaties and state responsibility, e.g., the exception of non-performance. D.W. Grieg, *Reciprocity, Proportionality, and the Law of Treaties*, 34 Va. J. Int'l L. 295 (1994); James Crawford & Simon Olleson, *The Exception of Non-performance: Links Between the Law of Treaties and the Law of State Responsibility*, 21 Austl. Y.B. Int'l L. 55 (2000). The better view is that this has been subsumed within the law on countermeasures, but doubt persists. Malgosia Fitzmaurice, *The Angst of the* Exceptio Inadimplenti Non Est Adimplentum *in International Law, in* Exceptions in International Law, 285, 301–04 (Lorand Bartels & Federica Paddeu eds., 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> See, e.g., Rio Grande Irrigation and Land Company Ltd (Gr. Brit.) v. U.S., VI RIAA 131, 135–36 (1923) (compétence de la compétence); Trail Smelter Case (U.S./Can.), Decision of 11 March 1941, III RIAA 1938, 1954 (1941) (power to revise a prior decision); Crawford and Others v. Secretary-General of the United Nations, Judgment, 1 UNAT Rep. 331, 335 (1955) (power to interpret a prior decision).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> See, e.g., Legality of the Use by a State of Nuclear Weapons in Armed Conflict, Advisory Opinion, 1996 ICJ Rep. 55, paras. 21–25 (July 8) (accepting the idea within limits but ultimately denying its application in the case). <sup>62</sup> See, e.g., Reparation for Injuries Suffered in the Service of the United Nations, Advisory Opinion, 1949 ICJ Rep. 174, 182–84 (Apr. 11) (concerning the personality of the UN).

For some commentators, the existence of these powers for a particular body is determined through interpretation of its constitutive treaty in accordance with the principle of effectiveness, by which the interpreter determines the objectives of the body in question and infers the powers that will best promote those objectives within its governing instrument.<sup>63</sup>

Such notions must also be excluded from our analysis. While identification of inherent powers as a legitimate act of treaty interpretation may have had currency previously,<sup>64</sup> it is difficult to see how it could be maintained fully today.<sup>65</sup> As we will see, the operating notion of effectiveness within the doctrine of inherent powers owes much to teleological conceptions of treaty interpretation that were mostly (but not entirely) done away with by the ILC in preference to the mostly textual solution of VCLT Article 31(1).<sup>66</sup> Under the current law, the open-ended principle of effectiveness (encapsulated in the maxim *ut res magis valeat quam pereat*) was subsumed within the more restrictive concept of *effet utile*, being the notion that treaties should be interpreted such that their terms are not rendered meaningless.<sup>67</sup> While some distinction persists, effectiveness in its modern guise does not "denote that agreements should always be given their *maximum possible* effect, merely that they be prevented from failing altogether."<sup>68</sup> It is difficult to think of a power or attribute of an international organization sufficiently essential to meet this threshold.<sup>69</sup>

The better view, therefore, is that inherent powers—whether arising in an international judicial, technical, or diplomatic body—have little to do with interpretation of the body's constitutive instrument in anything but the broadest sense, and therefore cannot constitute implied terms for the purposes of our analysis. They arise not from the treaty's text but from a different source—namely wider assumptions about what the states parties intended when they created the body in question. Where considering a judicial body, for example, its creators undoubtedly expected it to behave as a court, and therefore to possess "an inherent jurisdiction, the power to exercise which is a necessary condition of . . . any court of law . . . being

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> See, e.g., Linderfalk, supra note 16, at 287–94; Schermers & Blokker, supra note 29, paras. 232–36; Elihu Lauterpacht, The Development of the Law of International Organization by the Decisions of International Tribunals, 152 Recuiel des Cours 383, 420–31 (1976); C.F. Amerasinghe, Interpretation of Texts in Open International Organizations, 65 Brit. Y.B. Int'l L. 175, 196 (1994); Alexander Orakhelashvili, The Interpretation of Acts and Rules in Public International Law 431–39 (2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> See, e.g., Georg Schwarzenberger, International Law, Vol. 1, at 520–26 (3d ed. 1957); James F. Hogg, *The International Court: Rules of Treaty Interpretation*, 43 Minn. L. Rev. 369, 427–41 (1959).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Hugh Thirlway, The Law and Procedure of the International Court of Justice: Fifty Years of Jurisprudence, Vol. 1, at 358–59 (2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> See Sections III.B, IV infra.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Céline Braumann & August Reinisch, *Effet Utile, in* Between the Lines of the Vienna Convention?, *supra* note 23, at 47, 49–51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Thirlway, *supra* note 65, Vol. II, at 1262–65 (2013) (emphasis in original). In addition to *effet utile*, effectiveness also means that where two readings of the treaty are fairly open, the interpreter may prefer the one that best coheres with the treaty's object and purpose. Gardiner, *supra* note 26, at 179–81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Similar logic underpinned Judge Hackworth's refusal to admit the separate personality of the United Nations. *Reparation*, *supra* note 62, at 197–204.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Thirlway, *supra* note 65, Vol. II, at 1330–32; Chester Brown, A Common Law of International Adjudication 66–71 (2007). More discrete powers may also be considered to reflect general principles of law. Lawrence Collins, *Provisional and Protective Measures in International Litigation, in* Essays in International Litigation and the Conflict of Laws 1, 169–71 (1994).

able to function at all."<sup>71</sup> In such a case, the inherent power may be identified not as an exercise in treaty interpretation, but as a corollary of the judicial function—with the question becoming whether anything in the body's constitutive instrument would seem to *exclude* the existence of the power.<sup>72</sup> The process of their identification is therefore different to that for implied terms, reflecting a more open-textured approach to the body and the assumptions of its creators.

This same logic is applicable, *mutatis mutandis*, to international organizations generally, although the greater variation of such bodies may render identification of inherent powers more challenging. In this, however, international organizations are assisted by the presumption that their own statements as to their jurisdiction, when accompanied by an assertion of propriety, are legitimate.<sup>73</sup>

## 2. Difficulties

Before moving on, it is necessary to address and resolve two apparent difficulties with the notion of implied terms in treaties: failure by treaty interpreters to employ the concept of implied terms, and deliberate ambiguity in treaty terms.

The first problem so identified arises from diffuse practice by treaty interpreters. In many cases, implied terms are not identified expressly: even if what the interpreter is doing as a matter of linguistics is identifying an implied term, the concept is subsumed within the general rubric of treaty interpretation and given no separate life of its own.

The *Air Service Agreement* case is emblematic of this. There, neither the award nor the dissenting opinion referred to the idea of an implied term, although that was functionally the issue in view. In contrast, however, one may point to the practice of the Iran–U.S. Claims Tribunal, which expressly identified in *Case A15(IV)* an implied term regarding the obligation of the United States to terminate proceedings concerning in Iran in its own courts following conclusion of the General Declaration.<sup>74</sup> And one can equally point to the decision of the tribunal in *SAUR International v. Argentine Republic*, which identified a "tacit condition" in the relevant bilateral investment treaty (BIT) that an investment would only be protected if made in accordance with the laws and regulations of the host state.<sup>75</sup>

This division arises in large part from differences between the common and civil law traditions. Implied terms (and especially contractual implied terms in fact) are a common law creature, with no precise analogue in civil law systems. Indeed, a civil lawyer would be dismissive of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Northern Cameroons (Cameroon v. UK), Preliminary Objections, Judgment, 1963 ICJ Rep. 15, 103 (Dec. 2) (sep. op., Fitzmaurice, J.); *see also* V.S. Mani, International Adjudication: Procedural Aspects 287 (1980).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> See, e.g., Islamic Republic of Iran v. United States of America (IUSCT Case No. B61), Decision, 39 Iran-U.S. Cl. Trib. Rep. 339, paras. 61–64 (2011) (denying the power to revise a prior decision).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Certain Expenses of the United Nations (Article 17, Paragraph 2, of the Charter), Advisory Opinion, 1962 ICJ Rep. 151, 168 (July 20).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Islamic Republic of Iran v. United States of America (IUSCT Cases A15(IV) & A24), Partial Award, 34 Iran–U.S. Cl. Trib. Rep. 105, paras. 107–10 (1998); *see also* Islamic Republic of Iran v. United States of America (IUSCT Case B1), Award, 19 Iran–U.S. Cl. Trib. Rep. 273, paras. 65–74 (1988).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> SAUR International v. Argentine Republic, ICSID Case No. ARB/04/4, Decision on Jurisdiction and Liability, para. 308 (June 6, 2012); *see also* B-Mex L.L.C. and Others v. United Mexican States, ICSID Case No. ARB(AF)/16/3, Partial Award, para. 102 (July 19, 2019) (referring to the concept of an implied term in refusing to read additional language into an investment treaty).

the idea: under that tradition, implied terms are best understood as one expression of the common intention of the parties derived from evidence beyond the contract itself. This common intention, which exists *outside* the contract, is the *true* subject of the interpretive exercise, <sup>76</sup> the civil lawyer says, and so any distinction between express and implied terms misses the point.

Were the teleological methods of treaty interpretation that had validity prior to the VCLT still in effect today, this point would have merit—the civil law approach to interpretation being essentially teleological in character. But they are not, and the qualified triumph of textualism that the VCLT's interpretive regime represents means that this way of thinking does not excuse treaty interpreters from saying when they identify an implied term.<sup>77</sup>

A second difficulty is the nature of a treaty itself, famously described as "a disagreement reduced to writing."<sup>78</sup> While some points of disagreement are capable of resolution through negotiation, others are not. When this happens, drafters are often minded to mask the disagreement with opaque language and make it a problem for some unknown future interpreter.<sup>79</sup> Deliberate or "creative" ambiguity of this kind is known in the drafting of other legal texts, but rarely is it considered an acceptable, even useful, part of the drafter's repertoire.<sup>80</sup> Its use may pose an existential quandary for any notion of implied terms in treaties. On the one hand, ambiguity in a treaty's text, if unconscious, may widen the scope for the identification of implied terms by an interpreter. On the other, if the ambiguity was intended to communicate a lack of common intent, its resolution via an implied term may not only compromise the treaty parties' project but disturb relations between them by solving what was meant to remain unsolved.<sup>81</sup>

We may brush such concerns to one side. Treaty drafting carries with it the understanding, if not the expectation, that the treaty will have to be interpreted sooner or later. As Philip Allott reminds us, that interpretation will invariably be "an act of violence," constructed by reference to the *objective* intention of the drafters—being the interpreter's understanding of the treaty derived from the empirical reality of its text together with such other material as is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Antoine Vey, Assessing the Content of Contracts: Implied Terms from a Comparative Perspective, 22 Eur. Bus. L. Rev. 501, 515–16 (2011). The approach is parsed admirably from a common law perspective in Banco de Sabadell S.A. v. Cerberus Global NPL Associates L.L.C. and Others [2024] EWHC 3022 (Comm.), paras. 19–30 (Andrew Baker, J.). Recent developments in the civil law have placed greater importance on contractual language, although a fully fledged understanding of implied terms has yet to coalesce. Lydie Van Muylem, Usages and Implied Terms Under French and Belgian Positive Law: A Subjective Approach Tending Towards Objectivity, in Trade Usages and Implied Terms in the Age of Arbitration 21, 32–35 (Fabien Gélinas ed., 2016). The transnational UNIDROIT Principles refer to implied terms in contracts. UNIDROIT PRINCIPLES OF INTERNATIONAL COMMERCIAL CONTRACTS, Arts. 5.1.1–5.1.2 (2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> That is not to say that textualism does not consider party intent important—it plainly does. The question is what the interpreter ought to consider the best *evidence* of that intent in particular circumstances. For textualists, the best *evidence* is *always* the text of the treaty, which is the predominant subject of interpretation. For teleologists, the text is merely one indication of party intent—and, depending on the problem in view, a much wider range of material may assume equal if not greater interpretive importance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Philip Allott, *The Concept of International Law*, 10 Eur. J. Int'l L. 31, 43 (1999).

This person usually (but not always) seems to be a junior civil servant, diplomat, law clerk, lawyer, or researcher who first realizes the problem is theirs at 2 a.m. whilst still in the office.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> See, e.g., Michael Byers, Agreeing to Disagree: Security Council Resolution 1441 and Intentional Ambiguity, 10 GLOB. GOV. 165, 167–70 (2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> On the distinction, see Van Damme, *supra* note 28, at 141–46; Hersch Lauterpacht, The Development of International Law by the International Court 288–91 (1982).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Philip Allott, *Interpretation—An Exact Art, in* Interpretation in International Law 373, 373 (Andrea Bianchi, Daniel Peat & Matthew Windsor eds., 2015).

considered admissible. The *subjective* intention of the drafters—i.e., what they actually meant when they committed the ambiguity to paper—is irrelevant. Put another way, deliberate ambiguity is only a temporary solution to disagreement, and a later interpreter may be duty-bound to resolve it<sup>83</sup>—including through identification of an implied term if necessary.<sup>84</sup>

#### III. IMPLIED TERMS PRIOR TO THE VCLT

With implied terms properly defined, the positive law concerning those terms may be considered. I start with setting out the landscape prior to the conclusion of the VCLT in two parts. First, I examine judicial and arbitral practice on implied terms prior to and during the work of the ILC. This examination focuses in large part on the work of international courts up to 1969, most notably the Permanent Court of International Justice (PCIJ), and the early decisions of its successor, the ICJ. Secondly, I look at the various codification efforts of the same period, up to and including the work of the Vienna Conference.

#### A. Case Law

The idea that a treaty's content might stretch beyond what the parties committed to paper is not new. Traces of the thesis appear in the foundational texts of modern international law. Grotius opined that "[t]he best Rule of Interpretation is to guess at the Will [of the parties] by the most probable Signs, which signs are of two Sorts, Words and Conjectures; which are sometimes considered separately, [and] sometimes together."85 Vattel similarly considered that focusing on the parties' shared intent "not only serve[d] to explain the obscure or ambiguous expressions" in the treaty, but "also to extend or restrict its several provisions independently of the expressions, and in conformity to the intention and views of the legislature or the contracting parties, rather than to their words."86

The world in which these writers were operating, however, was one of law without courts—reflecting an international system in which the principal interpreters of treaties were the states that drafted them. Treaties themselves were nearly always bilateral and confined to technical subjects.<sup>87</sup> While much ink was spilled framing the rules of the game in terms of states' rights and obligations, little attention was paid to how those rights and obligations were to be understood—or interpreted—by a third party.<sup>88</sup> Coherent practice on the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Lauterpacht, supra note 21, at 436–43; but cf. Julius Stone, Fictional Elements in Treaty Interpretation—A Study in the International Judicial Process, 1 Syd. L. Rev. 344, 347–50 (1954).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> This is not the same as saying the implied term is "invented" by the interpreter—merely that the implied term may be constructed from the drafter's objective intentions in a way they may not have subjectively intended. To avoid this paradox, when dealing with a deliberate ambiguity, the interpreter may choose not to clarify it if other means are available to resolve the case in front of them. Mexico—Measures Affecting Telecommunications Services, WTO Doc. WT/DS204/R, Report of the Panel, para. 7.3 (Apr. 2, 2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Hugo Grotius, The Rights of War and Peace, Vols. II, XVI.I (Richard Tuck ed., Jean Barbeyrac trans., 2005).

 $<sup>^{86}</sup>$  EMER DE VATTEL, THE LAW OF NATIONS, para. 290 (Béla Kapossy & Richard Whatmore eds. and trans., 2008).

 $<sup>^{87}</sup>$  Robert Kolb, The Law of Treaties: An Introduction 2–4 (2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Benedict Kingsbury, *International Courts: Uneven Judicialization in Global Order, in* The Cambridge Companion to International Law 203, 203 (James Crawford & Martti Koskenniemi eds., 2011). This is despite Papal and other forms of monarchical arbitration being a recognized form of interstate dispute settlement in the

law of treaties was rare, let alone practice on treaty interpretation, less still practice on implied

Treaty interpretation in this period centered on the canons of construction, being common and civil law maxims that had developed in the context of contractual or statutory interpretation:<sup>89</sup> effet utile, contra proferentem, ejusdem generis, in dubio mitius, and so forth.<sup>90</sup> These were not applied in any systematic fashion but deployed ad hoc depending on the identity of the interpreter and the problem posed. This resulted in an interpretive regime in which participants could disagree on nearly all the major premises, including the validity and hierarchy of the canons themselves. The resulting chaos was summed up by James Yü, who declared that "text writers have accumulated a mass of fanciful rules which, on account of their sweeping, mechanical nature, have caused the task of interpretation to become dangerous."91

This paradigm began to shift from 1920 onward—not so much because of a systematization of the rules on treaty interpretation, but through the creation of a foundation on which systematization could occur. The principal mover of this was the emergence of third-party adjudication as a recognized form of international dispute settlement, resulting in a nascent jurisprudence on treaty interpretation. 92 The most significant development was the creation of the PCIJ. This was the first permanent international judicial body,<sup>93</sup> independent of the parties before it, that could develop a distinct case law on treaties and their interpretation, 94 albeit one that was occasionally inconsistent.<sup>95</sup>

So far as implied terms were concerned, the case law of this period does not give us much assistance in distilling a workable set of principles, although the possibility of such terms was acknowledged. 96 But we can perhaps identify a few features to act as the foundations of a systematic enquiry. First, and as a general matter, interpreters tended to view their function—to a

Europe of the late Middle Ages. Cornelis G. Roelofsen, *International Arbitration and Courts, in* The Oxford Handbook of the History of International Law 144, 151–67 (Bardo Fassbender & Anne Peters eds., 2012).

- <sup>89</sup> Interest in these maxims waned somewhat in the wake of Karl Llewellyn's famous critique. Karl N. Llewellyn, Remarks on the Theory of Appellate Decision and the Rules or Canons About How Statutes Are to Be Construed, 3 Vand. L. Rev. 395 (1950). On a possible revival, see Amin Ebrahimi Afrouzi, What the Tortoise Says About Statutory Interpretation: The Semantic Canons of Construction Do Not Tip the Balance, 42 Oxford J. Legal STUD. 869 (2022).
- $^{90}$  See generally Michael Waibel, The Origins of Interpretive Canons in Domestic Legal Systems, in Between the LINES OF THE VIENNA CONVENTION?, supra note 23, at 25.
- <sup>91</sup> James T.C. Yü, The Interpretation of Treaties 27 (1927). See earlier John Westlake, International Law, Vol. 1, at 293–94 (2d ed., 1910). For an example of the problem, see Hersch Lauterpacht in L. Oppenheim's International Law: A Treatise, Vol. 1: Peace, para. 554 (8th ed., 1955) (enumerating sixteen separate and occasionally contradictory rules with no clear priority between them).

  See generally Yi-Ting Chang, The Interpretation of Treaties by Judicial Tribunals (1933).
- <sup>93</sup> Save the notable failure that was the Central American Court of Justice. Jean Allain, A Century of International Adjudication: The Rule of Law and Its Limits, Ch. 3 (2000).
- <sup>94</sup> Although other, more loosely systemic, groups of international tribunals also contributed in this respect. *See*, e.g., Guillaume Guez Maillard, The Contribution of the Mixed Arbitral Tribunals to the Law of Treaties, in The MIXED ARBITRAL TRIBUNALS, 1919–1939: AN EXPERIMENT IN THE ADJUDICATION OF PRIVATE RIGHTS 383, 397-404 (Hélène Ruiz Fabri & Michel Erpelding eds., 2023).
- 95 Stephan Wittich, The PCIJ and the Modern International Law of Treaties, in Legacies of the Permanent COURT OF INTERNATIONAL JUSTICE 87, 120–21 (Christian J. Tams & Malgosia Fitzmaurice eds., 2013). This inconsistency can largely be ascribed to a shift from an "international" to a "national" approach following changes to the PCIJ's composition in 1930. Ole Spiermann, International Legal Argument at the Permanent Court of International Justice: The Rise of the International Judiciary, Chs. 6–7 (2005).
- <sup>96</sup> See, e.g., Motion for Allowance of Interest on Awards from Their Date Until Payment (Gr. Brit./Venez.), Opinion, IX RIAA 470, 478 (1903); Lusitania Cases (U.S./Ger.), Opinion, VII RIAA 32, 43 (1923).

greater or lesser extent—as interpreting the text of the treaty itself. But while the text of the treaty was to prevail where clear, in cases where it was not, the intentions of its drafters, as determined by means other than the text, was determinative, as made clear by, *inter alia*, the France–Mexico Mixed Claims Commission in the *Georges Pinson* case. <sup>97</sup> Secondly, in searching for evidence of that intent beyond the express words of the treaty, the primary source was the *travaux préparatoires*. As the Turkey–Greece Mixed Arbitral Tribunal noted in *Polyxène Plessa*, this could be used "to interpret or supplement the text," with a further distinction being drawn between supplementation and modification—the former permissible, the latter not. <sup>98</sup>

The line between supplementation and modification was demonstrated by the PCIJ in the *Acquisition of Polish Nationality* advisory opinion. The case concerned the Polish Minority Treaty, <sup>99</sup> Article 4 of which provided that:

Poland admits and declares to be Polish nationals *ipso facto* and without the requirement of any formality persons of German, Austrian, Hungarian or Russian nationality who were born in the said territory of parents habitually resident there, even if at the date of the coming into force of the present treaty they are not themselves habitually resident there. <sup>100</sup>

Poland argued that, notwithstanding this provision, it was entitled to treat as German any individual whose parents were not habitually resident in Polish territory both on the date of birth of the person concerned and on the date of the entry into force of the Treaty—arguing, in effect, for an implied requirement of continuous parental residence over the relevant period. The PCIJ was quick to disagree, finding that "[s]uch an assertion is in contradiction with the terms of the provision which it claims to interpret and is not supported by the precedents supplied by international practice." <sup>101</sup> In particular, the Court observed that Article 4 expressly linked the question of an individual's nationality to where their parents habitually lived when the individual was born, and that "to require furthermore the continuance or the reestablishment of this habitual residence at the time of the coming into force of the Treaty would amount to an addition to the text and would go beyond its terms." <sup>102</sup> In so finding, it took particular note of the fact that the proposed exclusion: was not included in Article 4, which already contained express exclusions; was not a feature of other treaties of annexation; did not account for the obvious situation in which someone's parents died before the Treaty entered into force; and would not eliminate the mischief identified by Poland in justification, i.e., dual nationality. 103 The Court concluded:

The Court's task is clearly defined. Having before it a clause which leaves little to be desired in the nature of clearness [i.e., clarity], it is bound to apply this clause as it stands, without considering whether other provisions might with advantage have been added to

<sup>97</sup> Georges Pinson (Fr.) v. United Mexican States, Award, V RIAA 327, para. 50 (1928).

<sup>98</sup> Polyxène Plessa (Gr.) v. Turkey, Award, 8 TAM 224, 228 (1928).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> The Polish Minority Treaty, Treaty Between the United States of America, The British Empire, France, Italy, and Japan and Poland, June 28, 1919, 13 AJIL SUPP. 423 (1919).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Acquisition of Polish Nationality, Advisory Opinion, PCIJ (ser. B) No. 7, 17 (1923).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> *Id.* at 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> *Id.* at 18–20. For a similar analysis, see *Motion for Allowance, supra* note 96, at 471–78.

or substituted for it. . . . To impose an additional condition for the acquisition of Polish nationality, a condition not provided for in the [Polish Minority Treaty] would be equivalent; not to interpreting the Treaty, but to reconstructing it.  $^{104}$ 

These tendencies also appear in the early jurisprudence of the ICJ, notably in the *Asylum*<sup>105</sup> and *Haya de la Torre*<sup>106</sup> cases concerning Article 2 of the Havana Convention on Asylum. <sup>107</sup> While these cases are useful, they give an impression of monolithic opposition to implied terms, an idea that the Court seemed to give theoretical credence only. But a better idea of where legitimate identification of an implied term ended and simply rewriting the treaty began is provided by the two *Peace Treaties* advisory opinions. These concerned the identically worded dispute settlement provisions of the 1919 treaties between the Allies and Bulgaria, Hungary, and Romania. The first *Peace Treaties* opinion considered the treaties' provision for the creation of a Commission in the event a dispute could not be resolved by negotiation. In such an event, the treaties provided that a dispute could "be referred at the request of either party to the dispute to a Commission composed of one representative of each party and a third member selected by mutual agreement of the two parties from nationals of a third country." <sup>108</sup> It further provided that "[s]hould the two parties fail to agree within a period of one month upon the appointment of the third member, the Secretary-General of the United Nations may be requested by either party to make the appointment."

With relatively little intermediate reasoning, the ICJ held that the phrase "at the request of either party" entailed an obligation by the other party to "co-operate in constituting the Commission, in particular by appointing its representative." <sup>110</sup> The logic behind this position was the need to render the treaty effective—if there was no obligation of cooperation, "the method of settlement by Commissions provided for in the Treaties would completely fail in its purpose." <sup>111</sup> Put another way, the additional language was necessary for the treaties to function as intended. <sup>112</sup>

In the second *Peace Treaties* opinion, the Court considered an elaboration on the question earlier posed: what was to happen if, in breach of the implied obligation of cooperation identified in the first *Peace Treaties* opinion, a party refused to appoint its representative? In such a case, could the secretary-general appoint the missing representative, as he was empowered to do with respect to the third (neutral) member of the Commission?

The Court answered this question in the negative, holding in effect that such an interpretation would stretch the clause beyond its breaking point. The provision was clear in its

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Acquisition of Polish Nationality, supra note 101, at 20. See also in this respect, S.S. Wimbledon (Gr. Brit., Fr., It. & Japan v. Ger.: Pol. intervening), Judgment, PCIJ (ser. A) No. 1, 23 (1923); Diversion of Water from the Meuse (Neth. v. Belg.), Judgment, PCIJ (ser. A) No. 70, 19–20 (1937).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Asylum (Colom./Peru), Judgment, 1950 ICJ Rep. 266, 275 (Nov. 20).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Haya de la Torre (Colom. v. Peru), Judgment, 1951 ICJ Rep. 71, 80–81 (June 13).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Convention on Asylum, Feb. 20, 1928, 132 LNTS 323.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Interpretation of Peace Treaties with Bulgaria, Hungary and Romania (First Phase), Advisory Opinion, 1950 ICJ Rep. 65, 73 (Mar. 30).

<sup>109</sup> Id

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> *Id.* at 73, 77.

 $<sup>^{111}</sup>$  Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> For a more nuanced example from this period, drawing on a wider range of interpretive tools, see South West Africa (Eth. v. S. Afr.; Liber. v. S. Afr.), Preliminary Objections, Judgment, 1962 ICJ Rep. 319, 336–42 (Dec. 21).

stipulation that the secretary-general had the power to appoint the third member of the Commission only, and the treaties did not consider this applicable in "the much more serious case of a complete refusal of co-operation by [the other party], taking the form of refusing to appoint its own Commissioner." The Court further explained why its reasoning in the first *Peace Treaties* opinion could not be transposed to fill the gap:

The breach of a treaty obligation cannot be remedied by creating a Commission which is not the kind of Commission contemplated by the Treaties. It is the duty of the Court to interpret the Treaties, not to revise them. . . . The principle of interpretation expressed in the maxim: *Ut res magis valeat quam pereat*, often referred to as the rule of effectiveness, cannot justify the Court in attributing to the provisions for the settlement of disputes in the Peace Treaties a meaning which, as stated above, would be contrary to their letter and spirit. 114

The line drawn by these two cases is a useful one. The implied term identified in the first *Peace Treaties* opinion filled a genuine silence in the treaties with a relatively discrete obligation that did not contradict the treaties' express terms. The situation in the second *Peace Treaties* opinion was different. The treaties specified that the other party was responsible for appointing its representative, while at the same time stipulating that the secretary-general had responsibility for appointing the third member of the Commission. The Court also had the benefit of relevant treaty practice showing that parties were perfectly capable of introducing express procedures to deal with such situations.

From the point of view of pragmatics, the explicature of all this was clear: per the provision, the dispute would be referred to a Commission composed of one representative of each party to be appointed only by that party and a third member to be selected by mutual agreement or the secretary-general if agreement was not forthcoming. An implicature that gave the secretary-general the power to appoint the representative of a recalcitrant party would cut across this scheme—and, by extension, contradict party intent. But the Court's conclusion was not unanimous. A detailed dissent was appended by Judge Read. In his view, effectiveness compelled the contrary result, on the basis that the Court's preferred answer "would destroy the Disputes Article as an effective guarantee of the substantive provisions of the Treaty [and] would render largely nugatory the undertakings given to secure the enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms." 115

The distinction between these two approaches gives an indication as to where the law of treaties stood on implied terms—and other interpretive issues—around this time. On the one hand, there were the proponents of the *textual* approach, who considered the text of the treaty as the perfection of its drafters' vision, and thus to be taken as the ultimate expression of their intent. Under this approach, "[t]he intentions or presumed intentions of the framers cannot be invoked to fill in gaps, or import into the treaty something which is not there, or to correct or alter words or phrases the meaning of which is apparently plain, or to give them a sense

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Interpretation of Peace Treaties with Bulgaria, Hungary and Romania (Second Phase), Advisory Opinion, 1950 ICJ Rep. 221, 228 (July 18).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> *Id.* at 229.

<sup>115</sup> *Id.* at 237 (diss. op., Read, J.). Judge Azevedo also dissented, arguing that the Commission should be able to render a decision in the absence of the other party's Commissioner. *Id.* at 252–53 (diss. op., Azevedo, J.). See also, in a similar vein, *S.S. Wimbledon, supra* note 104, at 35–42 (diss. op., Anzilotti & Huber, JJ.).

different from that which they possess according to their normal and natural meaning."<sup>116</sup> This school was suspicious of, if not openly hostile toward, the concept of implied terms in treaties—and can be seen in, *inter alia*, the *Polish Nationality* case.

On the other, there were the proponents of the *teleological* approach, a school of thought that arose in response to the textualists and, more particularly, the canons of interpretation. A largely scholarly endeavor with some prominent judicial proponents, the teleologists reserved the right to expand or supplement a treaty's terms by reference to its object and purpose and a broad conception of effectiveness. Under this methodology, words could readily be added to otherwise express texts by an interpreter, provided they advanced the treaty's wider mission and the intentions of its drafters. <sup>117</sup> The canons, meanwhile, were discarded as useless at best and misleading at worst. <sup>118</sup>

Whilst there were differences between these schools of thought, there were also similarities. The textualists did not preclude implied terms outright—as the first *Peace Treaties* opinion shows. And the teleologists still considered a treaty's text to be valid evidence of its drafters' intent. The sticking point—as Judge Read's dissent in the second *Peace Treaties* opinion demonstrates vividly—was the role of effectiveness in the interpretive exercise. Used responsibly, and with an eye to the primacy of the text, it was a useful device to give a treaty its fullest value and effect consistent with its wording. Used irresponsibly, was judicial legislation, <sup>119</sup> a fact the most extreme teleologists <sup>120</sup> cheerfully admitted, justifying their views by reference to the nature of the treaties they were charged with interpreting, and in general confining their more outlandish pronouncements to multilateral treaties serving a social or humanitarian function. <sup>121</sup> In so doing, they made clear that what they were doing was not interpretation at all, but a *post*-interpretive exercise that used effectiveness to fill perceived gaps in the treaty. <sup>122</sup>

A further sticking point was the role to be played by *travaux préparatoires*. As already seen, early teleologists encouraged its use as a means to determine the true sense of the text, or the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> FITZMAURICE, *supra* note 26, Vol. 1, at 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Id. at 48–49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> See, e.g., Westlake, supra note 91, Vol. 1, at 293–94; Yü, supra note 91, at 27; Chang, supra note 92, at 19. <sup>119</sup> Fitzmaurice, supra note 26, Vol. 1, at 49; see also South West Africa, supra note 112, at 511–13 (diss. op., Spender & Fitzmaurice, JJ.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> The division drawn here between "moderate" and "extreme" teleologists is reflected a further distinction in the concept of the interpretive function: the former focused on the drafters' intent as the object of interpretation, the latter the treaty's object and purpose. The distinction between the two seems illusory up to the point one recognizes that the latter did not much care what the drafters of a treaty thought they were doing, seeking only to ensure that the treaty's mission could be carried out to its fullest extent at the time of interpretation. FITZMAURICE, *supra* note 26, Vol. 1, at 42–43.

<sup>121</sup> *Id.* at 43; see, e.g., Competence of the General Assembly Regarding Admission to the United Nations, Advisory Opinion, 1950 ICJ Rep. 4, 23 (Mar. 3) (diss. op., Azevedo, J.).

<sup>122</sup> See, e.g., HERSCH LAUTERPACHT, THE DEVELOPMENT OF INTERNATIONAL LAW BY THE PERMANENT COURT OF INTERNATIONAL JUSTICE 69–70 (1934) (describing effectiveness as "a major principle, in the light of which the intention of the parties must always be interpreted, even to the extent of disregarding the letter of the instrument and of reading into it something which, on the face of it, it does not contain"). Whilst Professor Lauterpacht was comfortable with advancing this concept, Judge Lauterpacht could not endorse it. Aerial Incident of 27 July 1955 (Isr. v. Bulg.), Preliminary Objections, Judgment, 1959 ICJ Rep. 127, 183 (May 26) (diss. op., Lauterpacht, Koo & Spender, JJ.) ("It is not within the province of interpretation to re-write a treaty, by inserting into it extraneous conditions, in reliance on realities which, it is asserted, the parties were fully cognizant and to which they were in a position to give effect by a form of words of utmost brevity."); see also Lauterpacht, supra note 81, at 227–28 (qualifying his earlier statement on the overriding function of effectiveness with the words "so long as the [implied term] is not contradicted by available and permissible evidence of the intention of the parties").

intention of the parties, <sup>123</sup> a moderate view that persisted in certain influential quarters. <sup>124</sup> But in the age of the PCIJ and ICJ, the practice waned—being first confined by the textualists to situations in which the text interpreted was *ex facie* unclear, <sup>125</sup> and then excluded entirely by some extreme teleologists as shackling the treaty impermissibly to the will of its drafters. <sup>126</sup>

What was absent from this interpretive contest, however, was any detailed consideration of what an interpreter was really *doing* when reading words into a treaty. While there was a line drawn by all sides of the argument as to when such an exercise was permissible (admittedly at different points) no court or tribunal undertook to explain the relationship between express and implied terms or how the latter related to or derived from the former. Everything took place under the umbrella of the textual/teleological debate, forestalling more subtle enquiries. To that end, the limited discussion of the issue in the textbooks and commentaries of the era usually (but not always<sup>127</sup>) treated it within the wider discourse concerning the extent to which the "plain meaning" of a treaty text could be supplemented or usurped by external material. But the seeds of a doctrine of implied terms were there and could be seen to sprout.

### B. Codification

These varying debates rendered the question of treaty interpretation ripe for codification. <sup>129</sup> Movements dedicated to this enterprise were well-known in the first part of the twentieth century. <sup>130</sup> The *Institut de Droit International*, a learned society dedicated in part to the "gradual and progressive codification" of international law, <sup>131</sup> was founded in 1873 against the backdrop of the great civil law codification movements of the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries and toiled to develop codifying resolutions on discrete topics. In the 1920s and 1930s, however, the utopian thinking that followed the end of World War I and the founding

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Georges Pinson, supra note 97, para. 50. For a case in which travaux préparatoires were determinative, see Boundaries in the Island of Timor (Netherlands/Portugal), Award, XI RIAA 481, 497–505 (1914).

<sup>124</sup> See, e.g., Charles Cheney Hyde, The Interpretation of Treaties by the Permanent Court of International Justice, 24 AJIL 1, 13–17 (1930); Hersch Lauterpacht, Preparatory Work in the Interpretation of Treaties (1934), in International Law: Collected Papers, Vol. 4, at 449, 509–12 (Elihu Lauterpacht ed., 1978). This view was most consistent with reality. While the use of preparatory material as an aid to treaty interpretation was regularly disparaged, it is difficult to find a case from this era in which such material, once raised, was not considered with care and interest. Declarations as to its formal irrelevance tended to follow the forensic conclusion that it added nothing to the plain meaning of the text. CHANG, supra note 92, Ch. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> See, e.g., S.S. Lotus (Fr. v. Turk.), Judgment, PCIJ (ser. A) No. 10, 16 (1927); Interpretation of the Convention of 1919 Concerning Employment of Women During the Night, Advisory Opinion, PCIJ (ser. A/B) No. 50, 378 (1932); Ambatelios (Greece v. UK), Preliminary Objection, Judgment, 1952 ICJ Rep. 28, 45 (July 1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> See, e.g., Competence Regarding Admission, supra note 121, at 18 (diss. op., Azevedo, J.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> See, e.g., Schwarzenberger, supra note 64, Vol. 1, at 520–26; Hogg, supra note 64, at 427–41; Arnold Duncan McNair, The Law of Treaties: British Practice and Opinions 233–51 (1932).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> See, e.g., Yü, supra note 91, at 70–75; CHANG, supra note 92, at 58–60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> In the sense of "bringing about an agreed body of rules rather than introducing systematic order and precision into legal rules already covered by customary or conventional agreement of States." Hersch Lauterpacht, *Codification and Development of International Law, in* Collected Papers, Vol. 2, at 269, 271–78 (Elihu Lauterpacht ed., 1975).

<sup>130</sup> For a useful summary of these efforts, both public and private, from the nineteenth to twentieth centuries, see R.P. Dhokalia, Codification of Public International Law, Chs. II–III (1970).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Revised Constitution of the Institute, Apr. 2, 1910, Arts. 1(1)–(3), extracted from Resolutions of the Institute of International Law: Dealing with the Law of Nations (James Brown Scott ed., 1916).

of the League of Nations, created enormous scholarly enthusiasm—particularly in the United States<sup>132</sup>—for the idea that the idea that a broad-based codification of international law could yield a firm and enduring peace.<sup>133</sup>

Between 1930 and 1970, three significant attempts at codifying the rules on treaty interpretation were undertaken, each with corresponding implications for the doctrine of implied terms. The first two—by the Harvard Research in International Law (Harvard Research) and the *Institut*—were, at best, preliminary to the third and ultimately successful effort by the ILC, which via the Vienna Conference became the VCLT.

### 1. The Harvard Research in International Law

The Harvard Research arose out of the codification efforts of the League of Nations. These culminated in the notorious failure that was the 1930 Hague Conference for the Codification of International Law, which attempted to conclude three substantial conventions—on nationality, territorial waters, and state responsibility—in under a month, and promptly imploded under pressure of time. <sup>134</sup> Before it could fail, however, a group of scholars at Harvard Law School, led by Manley O. Hudson, undertook to organize a private research project on the relevant topics in parallel. <sup>135</sup> This was done with a view to shaping the outcome of the Conference, but continued and expanded after the Conference collapsed. Between 1927 and 1939 it produced thirteen draft conventions with accompanying commentaries. Many of these contributed substantially to the development of international law in the middle part of the twentieth century. <sup>136</sup>

One of the Harvard Research's more influential projects was its Draft Convention on the Law of Treaties (Harvard Draft Convention), which appeared with a commentary in 1935. 137 Its view on interpretation was set down in two paragraphs in Article 19: one on interpretation generally, and another on issues concerning plurilingual treaties. So far as the first was concerned, Article 19(a) provided that "[a] treaty is to be interpreted in light of the general purpose which it is intended to serve," 138 further noting various extraneous elements to be considered in connection thereto, including: the historical background of the treaty; its *travaux préparatoires*; the circumstances at the time of its conclusion; the change

<sup>132</sup> See, e.g., James Brown Scott, The Codification of International Law, 18 AJIL 260 (1924); Manley O. Hudson, Prospect for International Law in the Twentieth Century, 10 Cornell L. Rev 419 (1925); J.W. Garner, Some Observations on the Codification of International Law, 19 AJIL 327 (1925); Roland S. Morris, The Codification of International Law, 74 U. Pa. L Rev. 452 (1926); Norman Bierman, Codification of International Law—A Basis of World Government, 15 St. Louis L. Rev. 151 (1930). For an alternate view, see P.J. Baker, The Codification of International Law, 5 Brit. Y.B. Int'l. L. 38 (1924).

 <sup>133</sup> Reality had other ideas. E.H. CARR, THE TWENTY YEARS' CRISIS, 1919–1939, Chs. 10–14 (reissue, 2016).
 134 DHOKALIA, *supra* note 130, at 121–33.

Manley O. Hudson, *Research in International Law*, 22 AJIL 151, 151 (1928). For an overview of the Harvard Research, and Hudson's role in it, see James T. Kenny, *Manley O. Hudson and the Harvard Research in International Law 1927–1940*, 11 Int'l Lawyer 319 (1977). *See also* Dhokalia, *supra* note 130, at 68–71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> See generally John P. Grant & J. Craig Barker, *The Harvard Research: Genesis to Exodus and Beyond, in* The Harvard Research in International Law: Contemporary Analysis and Appraisal 1 (John P. Grant & J. Craig Barker eds., 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Harvard Draft Convention, *supra* note 6; *see generally* Anthony Aust, *Law of Treaties*, *in* The Harvard Research in International Law, *supra* note 136, at 307.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Harvard Draft Convention, *supra* note 6, at 937.

in these circumstances sought to be effected; the subsequent conduct of the parties in applying its provisions; and the conditions prevailing at the time of the interpretation itself.

As the thirty-four pages of commentary attached to Article 19(a) made clear, <sup>139</sup> it reflected the contemporaneous chaos surrounding treaty interpretation. The solution of the Harvard Research was to adopt the teleological approach. In this sense, Article 19(a)'s most significant advances were to: first, junk the accumulated canons of interpretation as a useful tool of construction on the basis that due to the "fictitious ring of unassailable truth" that accompanied them, they could cause an interpreter to approach a treaty with a closed mind, preventing consideration of an individual case; <sup>140</sup> and, secondly, give general license to an interpreter to examine a treaty's *travaux préparatoires* "as they are an inherent part of the 'whole picture' of a treaty." <sup>141</sup> At the same time, the Harvard Research did not place an overt premium on the treaty's actual text, noting that the words used by the drafters "have significance only as they may be taken as expressions of the purpose or design of the parties which employed them." <sup>142</sup> The result was a loose "guide post" to the proper process of interpretation that broadly reflected the views of the moderate teleologists, <sup>143</sup> as summarized in John Westlake's injunction that "[t]he important point is to get at the real intention of the parties" and that, to that end, "a large and liberal spirit of interpretation will reasonably correspond." <sup>144</sup>

This conceptualization of the interpretive function meant that the Harvard Research did not give much attention to the concept of implied terms. While acknowledging that "[w]hen interpreting a treaty... the interpreter must not alter it or substitute a new text," 145 it skirted the issue of when it was permissible to read words into a treaty—even as it examined the *Polish Nationality* advisory opinion that was the leading PCIJ elaboration on the topic. 146 This was consistent with the teleological understanding of treaty interpretation in which text was merely one of several mechanisms for communicating the drafters' intent, said intent (as in civil law systems) being the true subject of interpretation. If the literal meaning of the words used contradicted that intent as determined from other sources, "the general practice of tribunals has been not to accept a construction, subversive of or tending to thwart, the manifest design of the contracting parties." 147 The result was a doctrine of treaty interpretation that encouraged silences to be filled via effectiveness where necessary to advance the treaty's wider objectives as ascertained by the interpreter.

#### 2. The Institut de Droit International

The next codification body to tackle treaty interpretation was the *Institut*, which commenced work on the topic at its 1948 Brussels session. Lauterpacht was appointed

```
    139 Id. at 937–71.
    140 Id., at 946.
    141 Id., at 966.
    142 Id. at 947; see further Employment of Women During the Night, supra note 125, at 383 (diss. op., Anzilotti, J.).
    143 Harvard Draft Convention, supra note 6, at 946; Aust, supra note 137, at 318–19.
    144 WESTLAKE, supra note 91, Vol. 1, at 293–94.
    145 Harvard Draft Convention, supra note 6, at 947.
    146 Id. at 949.
    147 Id. at 952; Chang, supra note 92, at 93–94.
```

rapporteur. <sup>148</sup> The *Institut*'s progress across subsequent sessions—notably the 1950 Bath session, the 1952 Siena session, and the 1956 Grenada session—reflects the general direction of travel at this time, as textualism became the dominant approach to treaty interpretation.

Lauterpacht's initial approach to the question was avowedly teleological. <sup>149</sup> It considered the treaty's text as merely the starting point of the inquiry, <sup>150</sup> placed great weight on the *travaux préparatoires*, <sup>151</sup> and included a broad conception of effectiveness as a central pillar. <sup>152</sup> Through the efforts of figures such as Eric Beckett <sup>153</sup> and Gerald Fitzmaurice, <sup>154</sup> it was gradually supplanted within the *Institut* by an approach confirming that "[s]ince the agreement of the parties has come about on the text of the treaty, the natural meaning of this text should be the basis of the process of interpretation." <sup>155</sup> But this was not a decisive victory for the textualists, as the *Institut* remained divided on the relevance of *travaux préparatoires* and wider means of interpretation. <sup>156</sup>

The solution proposed was for the *Institut*'s work on the question to be confined to a general resolution that made no definitive reference to the internal sticking points. <sup>157</sup> This appeared at the *Institut*'s 1956 Grenada session. Lauterpacht having been elected to the ICJ, Fitzmaurice took his place as rapporteur and led the *Institut* through a revision of his predecessor's work, resulting in a slimmed-down text. <sup>158</sup> The final product focused on the text of the treaty as the principal object of interpretation, eschewing any reference to the canons of interpretation. Article 1(1) provided that "[t]he agreement of the parties having expressed itself in the text of the treaty, the natural and ordinary meaning of the terms of this text should be taken as the basis of interpretation." <sup>159</sup> It continued to note that "[t]he terms of the provisions of the treaty shall be interpreted in their entire context, in good faith and in light of the principles of international law." <sup>160</sup> Article 2 maintained a potential role for, *inter alia*, the treaty's preparatory work and wider mission—but, perhaps strangely, only when the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> On Lauterpacht's achievements in this role, see Georg Nolte, *Hersch Lauterpacht and Language in the International Law of Treaty Interpretation*, 12 CAMB. INT'L L.J. 160 (2023).

<sup>149</sup> Hersch Lauterpacht, *De l'interprétation des traités*, 43 Annuaire Inst. Droit Int'l 366, 423–32 (1950).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> *Id.* at 366–423.

<sup>151</sup> Id. at 396.

 $<sup>^{152}</sup>$  Id. at 366–423; see also Lauterpacht, supra note 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Eric Beckett, *Observations sur le rapport de M Lauterpacht*, 43 Annuaire Inst. Droit Int'l 435 (1950). That said, some commentators consider that Beckett's approach to treaty interpretation is not so dissimilar to Lauterpacht's, even as he appears to disagree with every major premise of Lauterpacht's analysis. Daniel Peat, Comparative Reasoning in International Courts and Tribunals 27–29 (2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> See especially De l'interprétation des traités, 44 Annuaire Inst. Droit Int'l 359, 369–75 (1952). For other contributions in the same vein, see *id.* at 379–81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> *Id.* at 381.

<sup>156</sup> Id. at 366-400.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> Including not only *travaux préparatoires*, but also canons of interpretation (which Fitzmaurice supported, provided a sensible hierarchy could be established between them: *supra* note 26, Vol. 1, at 43–44), principles of restrictive or effective interpretation, and wider means of interpretation: *De l'interprétation des traités, supra* note 154, at 390, 396–98, 400.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> De l'interprétation des traités, 46 Annuaire Inst. Droit Int'l 317, 318–48 (1956). Again, some commentators question whether Fitzmaurice's vision as rapporteur differed significantly from his predecessor. Peat, *supra* note 153, at 30–31. Elsewhere, Fitzmaurice admitted to making "constant use" of Lauterpacht's reports to the *Institut*. FITZMAURICE, *supra* note 26, Vol. 1, at 42, note 1.

<sup>159</sup> De l'interprétation des traités, supra note 158, at 348-49

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> Id.

interpreter was an international court or tribunal. 161 It was the first recognizable forerunner of VCLT Articles 31 and 32.162

While again not a complete victory for textualism, the *Institut*'s resolution was the beginning of the end for overtly teleological methods of treaty interpretation. Although considerations beyond the text of the treaty would play a role in the interpretive process moving forward, they no longer had a credible claim to being the focus of the exercise. This is significant for our attempt to carve out a role for implied terms within treaties—for it is only by prioritizing a treaty's express terms, as reflected in its text, that we can identify (and appreciate the distinct role of) implied terms. As already noted, such a distinction is unnecessary if the object of interpretation is a conception of the drafters' intent that sits outside the treaty, an approach that at its most extreme considers the concept of treaty's terms to be mildly passé.

#### 3. The International Law Commission

The ILC commenced work on the law of treaties in 1949. Four special rapporteurs, all British—James Brierly (1950-1952), Lauterpacht (1952-1955), Fitzmaurice (1955-1961), and Sir Humphrey Waldock (1961-1966)—carried the project through to the adoption of the ILC Draft Articles in 1966. But treaty interpretation was left unaddressed as a topic until the end of the project, appearing only in Waldock's Third Report<sup>163</sup> of 1964. 164 Waldock was inspired by the approach taken by the *Institut* in 1956; in particular, its prioritization of the treaty's text as the principal object of interpretation. He noted that "[t]he basic rule of treaty interpretation [is] the primacy of the text as evidence of the intention of parties," such that "the text must be presumed to be the authentic expression of the intentions of the parties; and that, in consequence, the starting point and purpose of interpretation is to elucidate the meaning of the text. 165

Waldock's primary rule of interpretation, contained in his Draft Article 70, was that "[t]he terms of the treaty shall be interpreted in good faith in accordance with the natural and ordinary meaning to be given to each term—(a) in its context in the treaty and in the context of the treaty as a whole; and (b) in the context of the rules of international law in force at the time of the conclusion of the treaty."166

That said, Waldock did not set his face entirely against teleological interpretation provided it did not supplant the text as the perfection of the parties' bargain. His interpretive scheme reserved, in Draft Article 71, a role for "other evidence or indications of the intentions of the parties" (including travaux préparatoires) when (1) confirming the natural and ordinary meaning of a treaty term, (2) determining it where that meaning was obscure, absurd or unreasonable, or (3) establishing that a special meaning was intended by the parties. 167 It also made express allowance, in Draft Article 72, for effectiveness—subject to the limitation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Nolte, *supra* note 148, at 171–72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> Humphrey Waldock, Third Report on the Law of Treaties, Y.B. Int'l L. Comm'n, Vol. 2, 52–62 (1964).

Thankpiney water the transfer of the Theoretical Transfer of the Transfer of t

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> See his Draft Art. 70(1): *id.* at 52.

<sup>167</sup> See his Draft Art. 71(2): id.

that its use had to be consistent with the plain meaning of the text, and the treaty's object and purpose. <sup>168</sup> To an extent, this was somewhat redundant, as Waldock conceived of effectiveness as being a corollary of good faith interpretation, and hence part of his primary rule. But he justified its separate inclusion by reference to implied terms:

If the principle of effective interpretation may be said to be implicit in the requirement of good faith, there are, it is thought, two reasons which may make it desirable to formulate it in a separate article. The first is that the principle has special significance as the basis upon which it is justifiable to imply terms in a treaty for the purpose of giving efficacy to an intention *necessarily* to be inferred from the express provisions of the treaty. The second is that in this sphere—the sphere of implied terms—there is a particular need to indicate the proper limits of the application of the principle if too wide a door is not to be opened to purely teleological interpretations. <sup>169</sup>

Draft Article 72 met with a negative reception in the Commission and was deleted. The reasons why help us understand the proper scope of implied terms within the VCLT regime. Two concerns are apparent in the minutes of the Commission. The first was, as Waldock himself averred, that references to effectiveness were superfluous in light of the fact that good faith was mentioned as a tenet of interpretation in Draft Article 70.<sup>170</sup> But, more importantly, the Commission's members expressed reservations to the expansive concept of effectiveness favored by the teleologists, arguing that the law would be better served by a notion of effectiveness that saved treaty provisions from redundancy, rather than maximizing their effect.<sup>171</sup> For that reason, Draft Article 72 was not only dropped, but its implicit survival in Draft Article 70 was in a form analogous to the maxim of *effet utile*, and not the teleologists' understanding of *ut res magis valeat quam pereat*. States subsequently accepted this development with equanimity.<sup>172</sup>

The provisions of Waldock's scheme were then reorganized into a Draft Article 69 on the general rule of interpretation and a Draft Article 70 on further means of interpretation, which included *travaux préparatoires*. <sup>173</sup> Following further reworking, they appeared in the ILC Draft Articles as Articles 27 and 28, <sup>174</sup> which do not differ materially (for present purposes) from VCLT Articles 31 and 32.

The commentary to Articles 27 and 28 of the ILC Draft Articles affirms the general trend described. The ILC confirmed that the correct approach to treaty interpretation was principally textual—emphasizing "the primacy of the text as the basis for the interpretation of a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> See his Draft Art. 72: *id.* at 53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> *Id.* at 61, para. 29 (emphasis in original). As if to affirm this, the Draft Articles he proposed repeatedly drew a distinction between express and implied terms. See, e.g., his Draft Arts. 57, 62, 63: *id.* at 10, 19, 26. The ILC Draft Articles dropped this language in large part, although it still appeared in some provisions. *See, e.g.*, ILC Draft Articles, *supra* note 9, Art. 17(1). *See now* VCLT Art. 56(1)(b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> Minutes of the 766th Meeting, Y.B. Int'l L. Comm'n, Vol. 1, 288 (1964), at para. 71 (Verdross), paras. 72–74 (Castrén), paras. 75–78 (Bartoš), para. 115 (Briggs).

<sup>171</sup> *Id.*, para. 73 (Castrén), para. 86 (de Luna), paras. 92, 107 (Rosenne), para. 95 (Ruda), paras. 99, 106 (Ago), para. 109 (Verdross), para. 115 (Briggs).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> See generally Humphrey Waldock, Sixth Report on the Law of Treaties, Y.B. INT'L L. COMM'N, VOL. II, 91–101 (1966).

<sup>173</sup> Id. at 101.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> ILC Draft Articles, *supra* note 9, Arts. 27, 28.

treaty, while at the same time giving a certain place to extrinsic evidence [e.g., *travaux préparatoires*] of the intentions of the parties and to the objects and purposes of the treaty as means of interpretation."<sup>175</sup> It sidelined the canons of construction, noting that any attempt to codify them "would clearly be inadvisable."<sup>176</sup> And it further indicated that it considered the possibility of implied terms to be part of the general rule of interpretation, to be deployed only rarely and by reference to a narrow conception of effectiveness. It said:

Properly limited and applied, [effectiveness] does not call for an "extensive" or "liberal" interpretation in the sense of an interpretation going beyond what is expressed or necessarily to be implied in the terms of the treaty. Accordingly, it did not seem to the Commission that there was any need to include a separate provision on this point. . . . The Court, which has by no means adopted a narrow view of the extent to which it is proper to imply terms in treaties, has nevertheless insisted that there are definite limits to the use which may be made of the principle ut res magis valeat for this purpose. <sup>177</sup>

We may cavil with the ILC's description. The statement that the ICJ had "by no means adopted a narrow view" of implied terms in treaties is correct in the sense that the Court did not exclude them entirely. But that is not the same as saying it had adopted a broad view of the topic. As we have seen, the "definite limits" set out in the jurisprudence of the Court and its predecessor were strict: the text of the treaty was the perfection of the parties' bargain and the best evidence of their intent, to be elaborated on cautiously and where the addition was plainly necessary.

### 4. The Vienna Conference

Following the passage of the ILC Draft Articles, Articles 27 and 28 were submitted to the Vienna Conference, where they were debated during the First Session in 1968. There was really only one topic that exercised the Conference—which came as a consequence of the first intervention by U.S. delegate, and founder of the New Haven School of international law, 179 Myres McDougal. A persistent critic of the ILC's work on treaty interpretation, McDougal considered the principal "defect and tragedy" of Articles 27 and 28 to be "their insistent emphasis upon an impossible, conformity-imposing textuality." His preferred approach was one in which "decision-makers undertake a disciplined, responsible effort to ascertain the genuine shared expectations of the particular parties to an agreement" supplemented by "the policies of the larger community which embraces both the parties and decision-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> *Id.* Arts. 27, 28, para. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> *Id.* Arts. 27, 28, para. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> *Id.* Arts. 27, 28 (para. 6) (emphasis added).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> For an overview, see PEAT, *supra* note 153, at 39–44.

<sup>179</sup> See generally Myres Smith McDougal, International Law, Power and Policy: A Contemporary Conception, 82 Recuiel des Cours 137 (1953); see more recently W. Michael Reisman, Siegfried Wiessner & Andrew R. Willard, The New Haven School: A Brief Introduction, 32 Yale J. Int'l L. 575 (2007); Andrea Bianchi, International Law Theories: An Inquiry into Different Ways of Thinking, Ch. 5 (2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> Myres S. McDougal, *The International Law Commission's Draft Articles Upon Interpretation: Textuality Redivivus*, 61 AJIL 992, 992 (1967).

maker."<sup>181</sup> Included with this, moreover, was a notion that the interpreter would also undertake a "policing" function—refusing to give effect to the parties' expectations where they would conflict with "world public order."<sup>182</sup>

As a matter of substance, Fitzmaurice accurately described McDougal's approach as reflecting a "powerful plea for a completely 'open-ended' technique of interpretation" that was similar in some respects to that put forward by Lauterpacht in the *Institut*. <sup>183</sup> But whereas Lauterpacht proceeded by sweeping away the various interpretive canons, McDougal embraced them, giving oxygen to every technique of interpretation devised over the previous century and special weight to those which would allow the greatest violence to the treaty's text. <sup>184</sup> This was most obvious in the case of his policing function, which would allow the interpreter, via his or her subjective understanding of world public order (an amorphous concept considerably broader than *jus cogens*) to rewrite or neuter the parties' bargain <sup>185</sup> in a manner inconsistent with the international judicial function <sup>186</sup> but in keeping with the wider rule-skepticism of the New Haven School. <sup>187</sup> Such an approach went beyond the most extreme examples of teleology, subordinating party autonomy to the caprice of the interpreter and "open[ing] the door to anarchy and abuse." <sup>188</sup>

At the Vienna Conference, McDougal continued his attack on the ILC Draft Articles, arguing in the Committee of the Whole that Articles 27 and 28 were based on an "obscurantist tautology" that the text could be interpreted without reference to extrinsic material. <sup>189</sup> To that end, on behalf of the United States, he suggested that Articles 27 and 28 be merged to provide that "[a] treaty shall be interpreted in good faith in order to determine the meaning to be given to its terms," but requiring that said interpretation was to be carried out in light of a non-exhaustive laundry list of "relevant factors" that did not expressly include the plain meaning of its text. <sup>190</sup> In short, it was an invitation to undo the previous fifteen years of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Myres S. McDougal, Harold D. Lasswell & James C. Miller, The Interpretation of Agreements and World Public Order: Principles of Content and Procedure 39–45 (1967).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Gerald Fitzmaurice, Vae Victis or Woe to the Negotiators! Your Treaty or Our Interpretation of It?, 65 AJIL 358, 367 (1971).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> McDougal, Lasswell, and Miller, *supra* note 181, Chs. 4–5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> Fitzmaurice, *supra* note 183, at 368–73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> See further Leo Gross, Treaty Interpretation: The Proper Rôle of an International Tribunal, in Essays on International Law and Organization, Vol. 1, 411, 412–21 (1984).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> See further Cameron A. Miles, Indeterminacy, in Concepts for International Law: Contributions to Disciplinary Thought 447, 447–50 (Jean d'Aspremont & Sahib Singh eds., 2019). It is fair to point out that not all New Haven scholars have taken the same approach to treaty interpretation (or rule-skepticism), and McDougal was occasionally perceived as an extremist within the school he founded. See, e.g., McDougal's Jurisprudence: Utility, Influence, Controversy, 79 ASIL Proc. 266 (1985). For a more conventional New Haven analysis of treaty interpretation, see Mahnoush S. Arsanjani & W. Michael Reisman, Interpreting Treaties for the Benefit of Third Parties: The "Salvors Doctrine" and the Use of Legislative History in Investment Treaties, 104 AJIL 597 (2010). For a denial that the New Haven School is truly rule-skeptical, see Rosalyn Higgins, Policy Considerations and the International Judicial Process, 17 Int'l & Comp. L. Q. 58 (1968).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> Fitzmaurice, *supra* note 183, at 373.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> OFFICIAL RECORDS OF THE UNITED NATIONS CONFERENCE ON THE LAW OF TREATIES, VOL. 1, Minutes of the 31st Meeting, Apr. 19, 1968, para. 38 (McDougal). This is a summary of McDougal's intervention. For the full text of his remarks, see *Statement of Professor Myres S. McDougal, United States Delegation, to the Committee of the Whole, April 19, 1968*, 62 AJIL 1021 (1968).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> Official Records, *supra* note 189, Vol. 3, Report of the Committee of the Whole on Its Work at the First Session of the Conference, May 1, 1969, para. 269(a) (emphasis removed).

work in the *Institut* and ILC, and to return to or possibly exceed Article 19(a) of the Harvard Draft Convention. It was met with the polite rejoinder that McDougal had misunderstood the ILC Draft Articles, which were not *ex facie* hostile to treaty interpretation by reference to extrinsic material, provided this took place within sensible limits that gave proper weight to the treaty's text.<sup>191</sup> The matter was closed by a resounding rejection of the U.S. approach.<sup>192</sup> VCLT Articles 31 and 32 were thereafter confirmed in their familiar terms.

This final episode confirms what came before, which is that a predominantly, but not exclusively, textual view of treaty interpretation is contained in the VCLT. More expansive conceptions of treaty interpretation—as reflected in, *inter alia*, the Harvard Draft Convention—were definitively rejected by the *Institut*, the ILC, and the Vienna Conference. So far as implied terms are concerned, the doctrine that this understanding produces cleaves closely to the text and that which can be drawn from it by inference with the assistance of admissible wider material and a narrow conception of effectiveness. All other approaches—and, in particularly, the teleological understanding that treaty texts could be modified on the basis of the interpreter's understanding of its drafters' intent as derived from extra-treaty materials—are to be rejected. A four-decade battle had concluded. The textualists emerged the winners.

#### IV. IMPLIED TERMS IN THE SCHEME OF THE VCLT

This brings us to the concept of implied terms within the present law of treaties. We can approach this in two parts. First, we can parse the customary international law rules on treaty interpretation, as set out in VCLT Articles 31 and 32, to determine how their various elements play a role in the identification of implied terms. Secondly, we can posit particular rules for the identification of implied terms that are drawn from, but not necessary neatly expressed within, these same elements. In this Part, we consider the first of these discussions. The second follows in Part V.

### A. The Interpretive Framework of the VCLT

Absent a *lex specialis*, the rules contained in VCLT Articles 31 and 32 are applicable whenever a treaty fails to be interpreted. As noted, both provisions are generally accepted as reflecting customary international law, <sup>193</sup> together with the legal fiction that the principles they espouse are equally applicable to treaties entered into *before* the conclusion of the VCLT, <sup>194</sup> despite elements of Articles 31 and 32 doubtlessly reflecting the progressive development of international law. <sup>195</sup>

VCLT Article 31, the "[g]eneral rule of interpretation," provides as follows:

1. A treaty shall be interpreted in good faith in accordance with the ordinary meaning to be given to the terms of the treaty in their context and in the light of its object and purpose.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Id., Vol. 1, Minutes of the 33rd Meeting, Apr. 22, 1968, paras. 3, 7–8 (Sinclair), 72–73 (Waldock).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> *Id.*, para. 75.

<sup>193</sup> See Part I supra.

<sup>194</sup> See, e.g., Kasikili/Sedudu Island (Bots./Namib.), Judgment, 1999 ICJ Rep. 1045, para. 20 (Dec 13).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> See further Fuad Zarbiyev, A Genealogy of Textualism in Treaty Interpretation, in Interpretation in Interpretation in Interpretation at Law 151, 152 (Andrea Bianchi, Daniel Peat & Matthew Windsor eds., 2015) (describing the thesis that the VCLT rules on treaty interpretation have "almost trans-historical validity" as "predictable and deeply problematic").

- 2. The context for the purpose of the interpretation of a treaty shall comprise, in addition to the text, including its preamble and annexes:
  - (a) any agreement relating to the treaty which was made between all the parties in connection with the conclusion of the treaty;
  - (b) any instrument which was made by one or more parties in connection with the conclusion of the treaty and accepted by the other parties as an instrument related to the treaty.
- 3. There shall be taken into account, together with the context:
  - (a) any subsequent agreement between the parties regarding the interpretation of the treaty or the application of its provisions;
  - (b) any subsequent practice in the application of the treaty which establishes the agreement of the parties regarding its interpretation;
  - (c) any relevant rules of international law applicable in the relations between the parties.
- 4. A special meaning shall be given to a term if it is established that the parties so intended. 196

VCLT Article 32, dealing with "[s]upplementary means of interpretation," provides:

Recourse may be had to supplementary means of interpretation, including the preparatory work of the treaty and the circumstances of its conclusion, in order to confirm the meaning resulting from the application of article 31, or to determine the meaning when the interpretation according to article 31:

- (a) leaves the meaning ambiguous or obscure; or
- (b) leads to a result which is manifestly absurd or unreasonable. 197

Before considering these provisions, and how they support the concept of implied terms, a few points about their operation are warranted. So far as VCLT Article 31 is concerned, the fact that the provision refers to a unitary "rule" of interpretation is deliberate—the *whole* of the rule, and not merely Article 31(1), must be consulted in each case as part of a "single combined operation," with each element "thrown into the crucible" to furnish the proper interpretation. That notwithstanding, there is little doubt that despite the lack of formal priority between the individual paragraphs of Article 31, the cornerstone of the provision is Article 31(1), as supplemented by Article 31(2). It is not difficult to see why. Article 31(1) is the only provision that refers expressly to the treaty's terms, on which the interpretive exercise rests as the objective manifestation of party intent. The only element of Article 31 which, it can safely be said, will be relevant in all cases.

That being said, the structure of Article 31 suggests that while the terms of the treaty are intended as the starting point of the interpretive exercise under Article 31(1), Articles 31(3) and (4) furnish the interpreter with additional tools by which the ordinary meaning of those

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> VCLT, *supra* note 11, Art. 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> *Id.* Art. 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> ILC Draft Articles, *supra* note 9, Art. 27, para. 8.

<sup>199</sup> Libya/Chad, supra note 17, para. 41; Iron Rhine, supra note 17, para. 47.

terms, read in good faith and in context, may be supported or modified by suite of wider and iteratively applied factors.  $^{200}$  While Article 31(1) may comprise the beginning and end of an interpretive endeavor in a given case, it is too much to suggest that it alone constitutes the general rule.  $^{201}$ 

With respect to VCLT Article 32, while the provision is expressly subsidiary in character, the extent of that subsidiarity is often overstated. <sup>202</sup> By the word "determine," Article 32 makes clear that in circumstances of ambiguity, obscurity, or absurdity, supplementary means may be definitive in determining a treaty's meaning. <sup>203</sup> In all other cases, supplementary means may be used only to "confirm" an interpretation reached via application of the general rule in Article 31, but in these as well, the importance of such material must not be undersold. As Richard Gardiner has pointed out, its use to confirm an Article 31 meaning entails the possibility that the meaning will *not* be confirmed. <sup>204</sup> Where this occurs, it will be incumbent on the interpreter to revisit the application of Article 31, potentially leading to the identification of a hitherto unnoticed ambiguity. In such a case, consideration of the supplementary means "is transformed from a potential confirming role of one of determining the meaning." <sup>205</sup> It is therefore an overstatement to say, as some courts or tribunals have, that where supplementary means conflict with an Article 31 interpretation, the latter takes priority by default. <sup>206</sup>

Further limitations on Article 32 arise through the character of supplementary material itself. The categories of supplementary means are famously not closed: any material that could reasonably be thought to assist the interpreter is admissible, from the *travaux préparatoires* to academic commentaries.<sup>207</sup> But admissibility and weight are not the same thing, and it is always to be remembered that Article 32 has the same fundamental objective as Article 31: to determine the common intention, objectively constructed, of the treaty parties by reference to the text of the treaty itself. Material that reflects intention at or shortly before the treaty's conclusion (i.e., the *travaux préparatoires*) will therefore be of greater value as an aid to interpretation than partial or third-party materials produced after the fact.<sup>208</sup>

A regime such as this, which places emphasis on a treaty text as the starting point of the interpretive enquiry, does not necessarily map neatly onto a concept of implied terms. As already explained, an implied term is characterized by an *absence* of text—a silence emerging from and situated within the treaty's terms that may, if necessary, be filled by the interpreter. This initial awkwardness, however, does not justifying throwing up our collective

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> Reuter, *supra* note 12, at 75; Richard Gardiner, Treaties 75–76 (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Cf. DÖRR, supra note 26, Article 31, para. 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> Gardiner, *supra* note 200, at 74–75.

 $<sup>^{203}</sup>$  Ian Sinclair, The Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties 142 (2d ed. 1984).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> Gardiner, *supra* note 26, at 355.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> DÖRR, *supra* note 26, *Article 32*, paras. 30–33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> See, e.g., GPF GP Sàrl v. Republic of Poland [2018] 2 All ER (Comm.) 618, para. 61 (Bryan, J.) (UK); PAO Tatneft v. Ukraine [2018] 1 WLR 5947, para. 51 (Butcher, J.) (UK).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> DÖRR, *supra* note 26, *Article 32*, paras. 25–27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> JTI Polska Sp Z oo and Others v. Jakubowski and Others [2024] AC 621, paras. 28–36 (Hamblen, J.) (UK). That said, the views of a prominent commentator or judicial authority may carry persuasive force. Fothergill v. Monarch Airlines Ltd [1981] AC 251, 282E–283G (Lord Diplock), 294F–295D (Lord Scarman) (UK).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> See Section II.B supra.

hands: VCLT Article 31(1) does not specify whether the "terms" that are its subject are express or implied, and the ILC in considering ILC Draft Article 27 made clear that it considered it to apply in cases of implied terms. What it does require, however, is an awareness of how each element of Articles 31 and 32 interacts with the concept of implied terms—and how their application may involve interpretation of a different type that may produce a different interpretive result.

# B. Implied Terms Within VCLT Articles 31 and 32

As demonstrated in Part III, the VCLT regime of interpretation developed in fits and starts. Rooted in a disparate case law and diverging conceptions of the interpretive function, it was then subjected to multiple codification efforts and the ministrations of four ILC special rapporteurs before its finalization at the Vienna Conference. Like the documentary hypothesis, <sup>211</sup> the result is the synthesis of multiple sources, each of which depicts a slightly different God, each of which has a slightly different agenda.

Stepping back from the text of Articles 31 and 32, the approach of the VCLT's interpretive engine to implied terms is relatively stable—or stable since the resolution of the textual/teleological conflict, at any rate. The basic approach developed in the case law of the early-to-mid twentieth century remains applicable; delineated, most usefully, in the two *Peace Treaties* advisory opinions. The default position is that the text of the treaty is complete and that if the parties had intended for it to include a particular term, they would have done so expressly. Any departure from this position will principally be justified by the reduced conception of effectiveness that survived the whetstone of the ILC: a minimalist tool to be resorted to rarely and where required to make the treaty work, whilst imposing additional obligations on the treaty parties only to the extent necessary to meet that objective. While effectiveness is teleological in character, it is teleology of a very particular type, bounded by textualism and subject to strict limits.

#### 1. Good Faith and Effectiveness

As Waldock made clear, the requirement in VCLT Article 31(1) that treaties must be interpreted "in good faith" contains within it the residual conception of effectiveness that permits departure from the general position that treaties are complete on their own terms.<sup>212</sup>

Effectiveness in this sense has two functions.<sup>213</sup> First, the interpreter may identify an implied term in order to prevent an express term from being rendered meaningless (an extension of the rule of *effet utile*). Secondly, when faced with two equally open constructions of the treaty, one of which contains an implied term, and one of which does not, the interpreter may deploy effectiveness in defense of the implied term, provided that the implied term permits better realization of the drafters' intent. In deploying effectiveness in this sense, however, the interpreter must bear in mind the general hostility of the VCLT framework to extending the treaty's language past its express limits. Effectiveness "does not entitle a Tribunal to revise a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> ILC Draft Articles, *supra* note 9, Arts. 27–28, para. 6; *see also* Waldock, *supra* note 157, at 61, para. 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Joel S. Baden, The Composition of the Pentateuch: Renewing the Documentary Hypothesis (2012). <sup>212</sup> Waldock, *supra* note 163, at 61, para. 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> Gardiner, *supra* note 200, at 77–78; *see also* Robert Kolb, Good Faith in International Law 62–67 (2017).

treaty";<sup>214</sup> fealty to language, too, is an aspect of good faith interpretation.<sup>215</sup> The case for the implied term must be correspondingly strong—and unanswerable under the interpretive regime of the VCLT.

A good example of the use of effectiveness in the identification of an implied term arose in the *Bosnian Genocide* case, concerning the potential responsibility of Serbia for acts said to be carried out by it in Bosnia and Herzegovina during the Yugoslav Wars. As its title suggests, the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide<sup>216</sup> (Genocide Convention) contains no positive obligation on states to refrain from committing genocide; rather, it requires only that states prevent and punish genocide and related acts committed by individuals.

These limits notwithstanding, the ICJ had little hesitation in identifying in the Genocide Convention an implied obligation on states not to commit genocidal acts, arising, *inter alia*, from the need to make effective the obligation to prevent genocide as set out in Article I, as well as the wider humanitarian and civilizing purpose of the treaty.<sup>217</sup> The Court concluded:

It would be paradoxical if States were thus under an obligation to prevent, so far as within their power, commission of genocide by persons over whom they have a certain influence, but were not forbidden to commit such acts through their own organs, or persons over whom they have such firm control that their conduct is attributable to the State concerned under international law. In short, the obligation to prevent genocide necessarily implies the prohibition of the commission of genocide.<sup>218</sup>

This passage reflects the use of effectiveness in both guises identified. On the one hand, the implied duty identified by the Court was required to prevent an absurd outcome that would render Article I of the Genocide Convention functionally hollow; and on the other, it was needed in order to perfect the objective intention of the treaty's drafters, who had plainly intended to eliminate genocide as a general practice, and not to render it the exclusive preserve of states.<sup>219</sup>

A similar process was undertaken more recently by the arbitral tribunal convened under Annex VII of the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) in the *South China Sea* case. The tribunal was called on to interpret UNCLOS Article 192, placing on the states parties a positive "obligation to protect and preserve the marine environment." Recognizing the absurdities that could arise if the parties obligations were confined to the literal words on the page, the tribunal observed that Article 192 "thus entails the positive obligation to take active measures to protect and preserve the marine environment, and by logical implication, entails the negative obligation not to degrade the marine environment." 221

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> Iron Rhine, supra note 17, para. 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> KOLB, *supra* note 213, at 64–65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, Dec. 9, 1948, 78 UNTS 277.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> Application of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (Bosn. & Herz. v. Serb. & Montenegro), Judgment, 2007 ICJ Rep. 43, paras. 155–66 (Feb. 26).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> *Id.*, para. 166

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> See further Christian Tams, Article I, in The Genocide Convention: Article-by-Article Commentary 39, at paras. 51–84 (Christian Tams, Lars Berster & Björn Schiffbauer eds., 2d ed. 2024); but cf. Paola Gaeta, On What Conditions Can a State Be Held Responsible for Genocide?, 18 Eur. J. Int'l L. 631, 638–39 (2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea, Art. 192, Dec. 10, 1982, 1833 UNTS 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> South China Sea Arbitration (Phil. v. China), Award, XXXIII RIAA 153, para. 941 (2016).

## 2. Ordinary Meaning, Context, Object, and Purpose

At the core of VCLT Article 31(1) is the principal subject of the interpretive exercise, viz. "the ordinary meaning to be given to the terms of the treaty in their context and in the light of its object and purpose." This language is better suited to the interpretation of express terms, and its application to implied terms may seem counterintuitive. If an implied term is characterized in the first instance by a silence in the treaty, then the ordinary meaning to be given to that silence is nothing.

Further consideration displaces this initial reaction. It is true that nearly all treaty silences are just that. But Article 31(1) requires that a silence be interpreted in the context of the treaty as a whole, which context includes, per Article 31(2), instruments made by all or some of the parties in connection with the conclusion of the treaty and acknowledged as such.<sup>223</sup> The ordinary meaning of the express terms of the treaty and any associated instruments, read in light of the treaty's object and purpose, therefore form part of the context in which the silence arises—confirming not only that the silence is there, but also that, in certain cases, the interpreter is compelled to fill it by reference to the principle of effectiveness and other additional materials.

An example of this process arose in *Case A15(IV)* before the Iran-U.S. Claims Tribunal. The General Declaration set out the basic settlement between the United States and Iran that led to the Tribunal's creation following the Iranian Revolution and its associated Hostage Crisis. It recorded in General Principle B the United States' commitment to "to terminate all legal proceedings in [its] courts involving claims of [U.S. nationals] against Iran and its state enterprises, to nullify all attachments and judgments obtained therein, to prohibit all further litigation based on such claims."<sup>224</sup> Iran's case was that the United States was obliged to bring about the termination of relevant legal proceedings in its courts immediately upon signature of the General Declaration. The Tribunal, however, held that the United States was only under an obligation to bring about such termination "within a reasonable period of time"—words that were not included within General Principle B, and which had to be inferred through a good faith reading of the provision (i.e., effectiveness).<sup>225</sup>

In particular, the Tribunal hinged its interpretation of General Principle B on the terms of the Claims Settlement Declaration that established the Tribunal itself.<sup>226</sup> This was issued on the same day as the General Declaration, and qualified as a related instrument under VCLT Article 31(2).<sup>227</sup> The Tribunal said:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> VCLT, *supra* note 11, Art. 31(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> See further DÖRR, supra note 26, Article 31, paras. 61–68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> Declaration of the Government of the Democratic and Popular Republic of Algeria, Jan. 19, 1981, 1 Iran-U.S. Cl. Trib. Rep. 3, Gen. Prin. B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> Case A-15(IV), supra note 74, para. 107.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> Declaration of the Government of the Democratic and Popular Republic of Algeria Concerning the Settlement of Claims by the Government of the United States of America and the Government of the Islamic Republic of Iran, Jan. 19, 1981, 1 Iran–U.S. Cl. Trib. Rep. 9. Notwithstanding the fact that both the General and Claims Settlement Declarations were formally unilateral declarations by Algeria, as a matter of substance they were treaties between the United States and Iran, and the Tribunal treated them as such. Anaconda-Iran Inc. v. Islamic Republic of Iran and Another, Award, 13 Iran-U.S. Cl. Trib. Rep. 199, para. 97 (1986).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> On the relationship between the Declarations, see Stephen J. Toope, Mixed International Arbitration: Studies in Arbitration Between States and Private Persons 265–69 (1990).

The [General and Claims Settlement] Declarations set forth no express deadlines for carrying out the obligations they imposed on the United States with respect to terminating legal proceedings in United States courts. Article VII, paragraph 2, of the Claims Settlement Declaration requires the United States to consider claims excluded from the jurisdiction of United States courts "as of the date of filing of such claims with the Tribunal." Thus, one might understand that the United States obligation to terminate legal proceedings came into existence only when the particular claim at issue in the proceeding was filed with the Tribunal. But a similar obligation is also implicated by Article I of the Claims Settlement Declaration, which requires the two Governments to encourage negotiated settlement and requires that claims not settled by negotiation be brought to the Tribunal. Permitting litigation to continue until the day a claim is filed with the Tribunal seems inconsistent with those obligations under Article I. Thus, in the absence of an express deadline, the Tribunal relies on the general treaty interpretation principle of good faith, which requires the conclusion that the United States was obliged to terminate, within a reasonable period of time, legal proceedings and litigation against Iran in United States courts that were arguably within the jurisdiction of the Tribunal and that consequently should be referred to the Tribunal.<sup>228</sup>

Effectiveness alone, however, did not furnish a precise length for the implied reasonable period in General Principle B. The Tribunal therefore engaged in a further inferential exercise based on time limits in the Claims Settlement Declaration. Taking note of the six- to ninemonth period in Article I of the Claims Settlement Declaration, during which Iran and the United States would promote the settlement of outstanding claims falling within the Tribunal's jurisdiction pursuant to Article II of same, the Tribunal held that "a similar period logically would constitute a reasonable time frame for terminating the corresponding United States litigation of such outstanding claims."

A further example of the use of treaty context to identify an implied term arose before the International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea (ITLOS) in its *Climate Change* advisory opinion. There, ITLOS engaged in a comprehensive interpretation of UNCLOS with respect to the obligations of the states parties to combat climate change.<sup>230</sup> One provision on which the Tribunal opined was UNCLOS Article 203, providing for certain preferential treatment for developing states "by international organizations in . . . the allocation of appropriate funds and technical assistance [and] the utilization of their specialized services."<sup>231</sup> It was silent, however, on the role that the states parties were expected to play in this process as members of the relevant organizations. ITLOS filled the silence by reading UNCLOS Article 203 in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> Case A-15(IV), supra note 74, para. 107.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> *Id.*, para. 108. The Tribunal also had reference to Para. 6 of the General Declaration. *Id.*, para. 109; For a similar use of wider treaty provisions to fill a silence, this time from within the Genocide Convention, see once more *Bosnian Genocide*, *supra* note 217, paras. 155–66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> The *Climate Change* advisory opinion must be read with some care for our purposes. Although it is refreshingly direct in referring readily and regularly to "implications" in the text of UNCLOS, it is occasionally imprecise, referring not to implied terms in the sense we use them here, but simply interpreting express words expansively. *See, e.g.*, Request for an Advisory Opinion Submitted by the Commission of Small Island States on Climate Change and International Law, ITLOS Case No. 31, Advisory Opinion, para. 358 (May 21, 2024) ("The obligation [in UNCLOS Art. 206] to conduct an environmental impact assessment concerns 'planned activities.' This broad term implies that such an assessment is to be conducted prior to the implementation of a project.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> *Id.*, para. 324.

context of UNCLOS Article 202, which levied similar obligations on states directly. It concluded, accordingly, that "[UNCLOS Article 203] implies the obligation of States to take, through the international organizations of which they are members, the measures necessary to put into effect preferential treatment for developing States as envisaged in this provision."<sup>232</sup>

## 3. Subsequent Conduct and Authentic Interpretation

On occasion, the treaty parties may be more direct in telling the interpreter what their treaty means. VCLT Articles 31(3)(a) and (b)—and, on occasion, Article 31(2)(a)—all concern circumstances where the treaty parties have, by their agreement or practice, directed the interpreter as to what they consider to be the proper construction of the treaty. Such material is a powerful aid to construction, constituting a form of authentic interpretation that cannot ordinarily be controverted.<sup>233</sup> That said, there are limits to the possibilities that such interpretation affords. As the ILC has noted, "[i]t is presumed that the parties to a treaty, by an agreement or practice in the application of the treaty, intend to interpret the treaty, not to amend or modify it."<sup>234</sup> Put another way, an interpretive agreement or practice cannot do overt violence to an interpretive result reached through application of Article 31(1). Whilst it may require the interpreter to reach a conclusion that would, all things being equal, be considered unlikely, it does not permit the plain words on the page to be abandoned in preference to something else.

When considering implied terms, however, the possibilities of authentic interpretation are widened. Given that silence is the starting point of the analysis, party agreements or practice provide a means by which that silence may be filled without the need to resort to more subtle interpretive tools. Provided the silence is not fulfilled in such a way as to compromise or modify the express terms of the treaty, the interpretation will be admissible, and the implied term directly identified by the parties themselves.

One example of how this might come about occurred in *Clayton & Bilcon v. Canada*, in which an investment treaty tribunal was charged with interpreting the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA). NAFTA Article 1116 permitted claims by an investor where the respondent state had breached a relevant provision of the treaty, and "the investor has incurred loss or damage by reason of, or arising out of, that breach." The provision gave no indication as to whether it permitted claims with respect to the indirect losses of the investor—i.e., losses suffered by directly by a company owned by the investor and passed on to the investor in its capacity as shareholder. Under the logic of most arbitral tribunals, including those operating under NAFTA, the absence of any exclusion for indirect losses would mean

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> *Id.*, para. 338.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> VILLIGER, supra note 26, at 429–32; James Crawford, A Consensualist Interpretation of Article 31(3) of the Vienna Convention, in Treaties and Subsequent Practice 29, 31 (Georg Nolte ed., 2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> Treaty amendment being the province of VCLT Art. 39. Draft Conclusions on Subsequent Agreements and Subsequent Practice in Relation to the Interpretation of Treaties, Y.B. Int'l L. Comm'n, Vol. II(2), Conclusion 7(3) (2018); see also European Communities—Regime for the Importation, Sale and Distribution of Bananas, Second Recourse to Article 21.5 of the DSU by Ecuador, WTO Docs. WT/DS27/AB/RW2/ECU, Corr.1, Appellate Body Report, para. 391 (adopted Dec. 11, 2008); Sean D. Murphy, *The Relevance of Subsequent Agreement and Subsequent Practice for the Interpretation of Treaties, in* Treaties and Subsequent Practice 82, 88–90 (Georg Nolte ed., 2013); but cf. VILLIGER, supra note 25, at 429.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> North American Free Trade Agreement, Art. 1116, Dec. 17, 1992, 32 ILM 281.

that such losses could be claimed<sup>236</sup>—despite such claims not being available under customary principles of diplomatic protection.<sup>237</sup> In *Clayton & Bilcon*, however, the tribunal noted that each of the state parties to NAFTA had, at one point or another, made submissions that Article 1116 should be interpreted to exclude indirect claims. Taken together, the tribunal held that "the NAFTA Parties' subsequent practice [under VCLT Article 31(3)(b)] militates in favour of adopting the Respondent's position on this issue."<sup>238</sup> In other words, the tribunal identified in Article 1116 an implied exclusion of indirect claims.

# 4. Systemic Integration and Relevant Rules of International Law

VCLT Article 31(3)(c) requires, in interpreting a treaty, that account be taken of "any relevant rules of international law applicable in relations between the parties." This principle, the rule of systemic integration, is necessary to ensure consistency between the treaty and other norms—customary and conventional—that regulate the treaty parties' relationship, erecting a bulwark against international law's atomization. This explains the prominence given to VCLT Article 31(3)(c) by the ILC study group considering the "fragmentation" of international law<sup>240</sup> and the wider literature. That being said, it is important to be aware of the principle's limitations: it merely requires other rules of international law to be taken into account in interpreting the treaty and construed consistently with them to the extent possible. As such, it is a principle allowing the selection of the correct interpretation from a number of candidates, and does not allow swathes of external rules to be shoehorned uncritically into the parties' bargain. Where the terms of the treaty as construed under VCLT Article 31(1) are clear, Article 31(3)(c) cannot be deployed to add to or modify them.

As with the sources of authentic interpretation, the silence that is the initial foundation of an implied term allows VCLT Article 31(3)(c) greater freedom of movement. While this freedom of movement stops short of the statement made in the *Georges Pinson* case, in which it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> See, e.g., Pope & Talbot v. Government of Canada, UNCITRAL/NAFTA, Award in Respect of Damages, paras. 74–80 (May 31, 2002); CMS Gas Transmission Company v. Argentine Republic, ICSID Case No. ARB/01/8, Decision on Jurisdiction, para. 48 (July 17, 2003); BG Group Plc v. Republic of Argentina, UNCITRAL, Final Award, para. 202 (Dec. 24, 2007); Cube Infrastructure Fund S.I.C.A.V. and Others v. Kingdom of Spain, ICSID Case No. ARB/15/20, Decision on Jurisdiction, paras. 196–97 (Feb. 19, 2019); see further Campbell McLachlan, Laurence Shore & Matthew Weiniger, International Investment Arbitration: Substantive Principles, paras. 6.117–6.157 (2d ed. 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> Barcelona Traction, Light and Power Co. Ltd (Belg. v. Spain) (New Application: 1962), Judgment, 1970 ICJ Rep. 3, para. 88 (Feb. 5).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> William Richard Clayton, Douglas Clayton, Daniel Clayton and Bilcon of Delaware, Inc. v. Government of Canada, PCA Case No. 2009-04, Award on Damages, para. 379 (Jan. 10, 2019). For a persuasive account of how the same interpretive result can be reached through application of VCLT Art. 31(1) to the same treaty language, see Daniel W. Kappes & Kappes, Cassidy and Associates v. Republic of Guatemala, ICSID Case No. ARB/18/43, Partial Dissenting Opinion of Professor Zachary Douglas Q.C. (Mar. 13, 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> VCLT, *supra* note 11, Art. 31(b)(3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> Fragmentation of International Law: Difficulties Arising from the Diversification and Expansion of International Law, Y.B. INT'L L. COMM'N, VOL. II(1), 84–98 (2006).

 $<sup>^{241}</sup>$  Campbell McLachlan, The Principle of Systemic Integration in International Law, paras. 3.179-3.233 (2024).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> For example, in the sense that interpreter should be reluctant to accept that "that an important principle of customary international law [has been] tacitly dispensed with, in the absence of any words making clear an intention to do so." Elettronica Sicula SpA (ELSI) (U.S. v. It.), Judgment, 1989 ICJ Rep. 15, para. 50 (July 20).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> See, e.g., Certain Questions of Mutual Assistance in Criminal Matters (Djib. v. Fr.), Judgment, 2008 ICJ Rep. 177, para. 114 (June 4).

was held that "[a]ny international convention must be deemed to refer tacitly to customary international law for all questions which it does not itself resolve in express terms and in a different manner," 244 it is nevertheless potentially significant—particularly when supported by other elements of VCLT Article 31.

A pertinent example of this arose in *Golder v. United Kingdom*, concerning the right to a fair trial under Article 6(1) of the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR). This provided that "[i]n the determination of his civil rights and obligations or of any criminal charge against him, everyone is entitled to a fair and public hearing within a reasonable time by an independent and impartial tribunal established by law."<sup>245</sup> The applicant was a man convicted of armed robbery serving a lengthy custodial sentence in a British prison. Following a riot at the prison, the applicant was accused by a guard of having assaulted him. The prison then refused the applicant's request to consult a lawyer with a view to bringing defamation proceedings against the guard. The question that arose before the European Court of Human Rights as to whether ECHR Article 6(1) included a right of access to court—a matter on which it was silent.

The Court held with little hesitation that ECHR Article 6(1) did include an implied right of access to court. Its reasoning was based principally in the words of Article 6(1) itself, and notably the right of individuals to have their civil rights determined by an "independent and impartial tribunal."<sup>246</sup> But it also gave significant airtime to systemic integration in its analysis:

Among [the rules to be taken into account under VCLT Article 31(3)(c)] are general principles of law and especially "general principles of law recognized by civilised nations".... The principle whereby a civil claim must be capable of being submitted to a judge ranks as one of the universally "recognised" fundamental principles of law; the same is true of the principle of international law which forbids the denial of justice. [ECHR Article 6(1)] must be read in the light of these principles.<sup>247</sup>

To that end, the Court concluded that "it follows that the right of access constitutes an element which is inherent in the right stated by Article 6(1)." The Court further emphasized, moreover, that in so finding, the Court had not added to the obligations already contained in the ECHR, but merely interpreted Article 6(1) in context, having regard to its object and purpose, and in light of wider international law. Put another way, it claimed merely to have made express what the treaty drafters had previously only implied. 249

The ICJ made clear the limits of such possibilities in the *Allegations of Genocide* case. There, Ukraine sought to rely on the Court's statement in *Bosnian Genocide* that in carrying out the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> Georges Pinson, supra note 97, para. 50.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, Art. 6(1), Nov. 4, 1950, ETS No. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> Golder v. United Kingdom, Judgment, 1 EHRR 524, para. 32 (1975).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> *Id.*, para. 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> *Id.*, para. 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> One may well question if the Court went too far, on the basis that a right of access to court was not necessary for ECHR Art. 6(1) to operate. *Id.*, paras. 32–48 (diss. op., Fitzmaurice, J.). Ultimately, the question may turn on an appreciation of what "necessity" really entails. *See* Section V.D *infra*. For further analysis, see BIANCHI & ZARBIYEV, *supra* note 27, at 187–90.

obligation to prevent genocide, states must "employ all means reasonably available to them . . . within the limits permitted by international law." What this meant, said Ukraine, is that Articles I and IV of the Genocide Convention should be read as preventing states from abusively invoking the obligation to prevent genocide to justify violations of the *jus ad bellum*—claiming, in turn, that the Russian Federation had done just that in the context of its 2022 invasion of Ukraine. Articles I and IV say no such thing—and so, although not framed as such, Ukraine was arguing that these provisions contained an implied term.

The Court was unmoved. It noted that its statement in *Bosnian Genocide* did not "interpret the Convention as incorporating rules of international law that are extrinsic to it," but provided only that "a state is not required, under the Convention, to act in disregard of other rules of international law . . . [or authorized] to act beyond the limits permitted elsewhere by international law." However, it continued, "[t]hose limits are not defined by the Convention itself but by other rules of international law." The Court therefore held Ukraine's allegations concerning Russia's alleged abuse of the Genocide Convention were not rooted in the treaty on which its jurisdiction was founded and so fell outside its jurisdiction *ratione materiae*, i.e., it denied the existence of the contended implied term. <sup>254</sup>

# 5. Supplementary Means

The final element of an implied terms analysis under the VCLT is Article 32. For the teleologists, supplementary means—especially the *travaux préparatoires*—were one of the principal sources of implied terms, permitting in extreme cases the wholesale rewriting of the treaty. The Vienna Conference, however, signaled the demise of that school of thought. The permissible role for supplementary means under the VCLT is a reduced one.

Multiple factors may play a role in determining the relative force of supplementary means in an implied terms analysis. The first is the nature of the interpretation produced by Article 31. If that interpretation is relatively clear, and the supplementary means confirm it, then the latter will reinforce the presence or absence of the implied term respectively. If the interpretation is obscure or absurd, however, the supplementary means will obtain a yet-greater role—guiding the interpreter to the "correct" interpretation, including as to the existence and content of an implied term.

The second is the nature of the supplementary means themselves. Not all supplementary means are created equal. Given the function of the interpretive exercise under the VCLT is to determine the objective intention of the parties, material generated at or immediately before the treaty's conclusion that sheds light on that intention is the most valuable—as Article 32 makes clear by its express reference to "the preparatory work of the treaty and the circumstances of its conclusion." To that end, the *travaux préparatoires* as a record of the treaty negotiations are usually considered the best supplementary evidence of the parties' intent,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> Bosnian Genocide, supra note 217, para. 430.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Allegations of Genocide Under the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (Ukr. v. Russ.: 32 States Intervening), ICJ General List No. 182, Preliminary Objections, para. 145 (Feb. 2, 2024).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> *Id.*, para. 146

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> VCLT, *supra* note 11, Art. 32.

comprising as they do a written record of the negotiations. Where they are available, recourse to them is to be expected—even if there is no impact on the final interpretation.

At the same time, use of travaux préparatoires carries a significant health warning. The first concerns what comes within the ambit of the concept. In short, a document can only be considered part of the preparatory work where it forms part of the negotiating record and was available to all parties participating in the negotiating process. 256 It must also demonstrate the common understanding of the parties, and not merely the unilateral views of one or some of them.<sup>257</sup> The second concerns the specificity of the material itself. Many commentators have cautioned against placing too much weight on the negotiating record. It is often, at various turns, incomplete, contradictory, and difficult to deploy with full cognizance of its context.<sup>258</sup> As Paul Reuter pointed out, "recourse to preparatory work means treading uncertain ground: its content is not precisely defined nor rigorously certified, and it reveals the shortcomings or possible blunders of the negotiators as well as their reluctance to confront the true difficulties." <sup>259</sup> For this reason, the guidance provided by Lord Wilberforce in Fothergill v. Monarch Airlines has much to recommend it: while a treaty's travaux préparatoires is "[a well-established] supplementary means of interpretation," they can only assist if they "clearly and indisputably point to a definitive legislative intention," and not merely if the general thrust of the negotiating record supports a particular view.<sup>260</sup> Put another way, as Lord Steyn did in The Giannis NK, "[o]nly a bull's eye counts. Nothing less will do."261 However, as Lord Goff recognized in R v. Bow Street Stipendiary Magistrate; Ex parte Pinochet (No. 3), the absence of something from the preparatory material may also constitute the bullseye—especially if the implication in question is so significant that one would expect it to be the subject of considerable commentary during negotiations.<sup>262</sup>

The *Bosnian Genocide* case provides an example of how *travaux préparatoires* may be used to support identification of an implied term. As already explained, the Court's finding that the Genocide Convention contained an implied obligation on states not to commit genocidal acts was based principally on the general rule of interpretation in VCLT Article 31.<sup>263</sup> But the Court in confirming this interpretation had recourse also to the preparatory work of the Genocide Convention. In particular, it noted that while the drafters of the Convention had made clear that it could not encompass the criminal liability of states, a series of amendments to what would become Article IX allowed for liability under the ordinary rules of state responsibility—and that the Chairman of the Sixth Committee understood the language of Article IX to provide for exactly that. The Court concluded:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> DÖRR, *supra* note 26, *Article 32*, paras. 11–21; HILL, *supra* note 14, at 256–57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> Iron Rhine, supra note 17, para. 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> Dörr, *supra* note 26, *Article 32*, para. 20; SINCLAIR, *supra* note 203, at 142.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> REUTER, supra note 12, at 76; see also Arsanjani & Reisman, supra note 187, at 602–04.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> Fothergill v. Monarch Airlines, supra note 208, at 278B; see also Jindal Iron & Steel Co. Ltd and Others v. Islamic Solidarity Shipping Co. Jordan Inc. (The Jordan II) [2005] 1 WLR 1363, para. 20 (Lord Steyn) (UK). <sup>261</sup> Effort Shipping Co. Ltd v. Linden Management S.A. (The Giannis NK) [1998] AC 605, para. 31 (UK); see also JTI Polska, supra note 208, para. 31 (Lord Hamblen).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> R v. Bow Street Metropolitan Stipendiary Magistrate, *Ex parte* Pinochet Ugarte (No. 3) [2000] 1 AC 147, 219E–220A (Lord Goff) (UK).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> See Section IV.B.1 supra.

[T]wo points may be drawn from the drafting history just reviewed. The first is that much of it was concerned with proposals supporting the criminal responsibility of States; but those proposals were *not* adopted. The second is that the amendment which was adopted—to Article IX—is about jurisdiction in respect of the responsibility of States *simpliciter*. Consequently, the drafting history may be seen as supporting the conclusion reached by the Court [under VCLT Article 31].<sup>264</sup>

The Court's methodology further confirms that any attempt by an interpreter to identify an implied term on the basis of supplementary means alone is likely *ex facie* suspect. In nearly all cases, the principal source for the inference will be the toolbox of the general rule. The only exception would be where supplementary means operate in determinative mode per VCLT Articles 32(a) and (b). But even in these cases, it would be remarkable for the interpreter to merely cast Article 31 to one side and proceed on the basis of Article 32 alone—reverting, in effect, to the teleological ideal. Numerous elements of Article 31—good faith, object and purpose, treaty context—would still serve as yardsticks against which to deploy supplementary means. Put another way, even if it produces an initially unsatisfactory interpretation, Article 31 cannot be excluded from the interpretive analysis.

Another supplementary means that may play a role in the identification of implied terms are the canons of construction (remember them?). As noted, these can remain relevant to the process of treaty interpretation, insofar as they can be squared with the VCLT regime. One way in which they can be so squared is by classifying them as supplementary means within the meaning of Article 32.<sup>265</sup>

One canon of potential relevance in the context of implied terms is that of *expressio unius est exclusio alterius*—the idea that the express reference to one thing excludes implied reference to something else. <sup>266</sup> This can be useful in excluding the existence of an implied term in certain cases. To take one example, in the *Admission* advisory opinion, the ICJ was required to interpret Article 4 of the Charter of the United Nations, providing that UN membership was "open to all other peace-loving states which accept the obligations contained in the present Charter and, in the judgment of the Organization, are able and willing to carry out those obligations." Faced with this express language, the Court refused to imply any additional conditions to membership. According to it, the factors listed in Article 4:

[C]onstitute an exhaustive enumeration and are not merely stated by way of guidance or example. The provision would lose its significance and weight, if other conditions, unconnected with those laid down, could be demanded. The conditions stated in paragraph 1 of Article 4 must therefore be regarded not merely as the necessary conditions, but also as the conditions which suffice.<sup>268</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> Bosnian Genocide, supra note 217, paras. 175–78.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> Chang-fa Lo, Treaty Interpretation Under the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties: A New Round of Codification 242 (2017). For a wider discussion, see Pellet, *supra* note 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> See generally Joseph Klinger, Expressio Unius Est Exclusio Alterius, in Between the Lines of the Vienna Convention?, supra note 23, at 73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> Charter of the United Nations, Art. 4, June 25, 1945, 1 UNTS XVI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> Conditions of Admission of a State to Membership of the United Nations (Article 4 of the Charter), Advisory Opinion, 1948 ICJ Rep. 57, 62 (May 28). The canon is by no means absolute, and may be rejected. *See, e.g., Golder v. UK, supra* note 246, paras. 31–32.

Use of the canons as supplementary means carries with the advantage of allowing these principles—which, admittedly, often seem sensible when stated in isolation—a role in the treaty interpretive process in a subsidiary sense without overcoming the carefully-formulated general rule of VCLT Article 31. Some alternatives—for example, seeing the canons as an aspect of good faith interpretation<sup>269</sup>—risk letting the difficulties of the pre-VCLT era return via the very means through which they were supposed to be removed.

#### V. THE MODERN PRACTICE OF IMPLIED TERMS

The analysis in Part IV is (hopefully) a useful illustration on how the various elements of VCLT Articles 31 and 32 can be deployed to assist in the search for an implied treaty term. Nevertheless, the illustration is not complete—for although the VCLT interpretive regime applies equally to express and implied terms both, it gives itself more easily to the interpretation of express terms.

For this reason, the application of Articles 31 and 32 in the context of an implied term requires an *additional* layer of analysis beyond the bare words of those provisions. The interpreter must root their frame of reference in (1) the distinction between express and implied terms and how that distinction interacts with (2) the concept of effectiveness inherent in good faith interpretation, and (3) the particular treaty under consideration.

### A. Implied Terms Are Derived from Express Terms

To understand how this works, we must recall the observation from the beginning of this Article. The process by which an implied term is identified is a process of interpretation deriving in the first place from the express terms of the treaty, which represent the perfection of the parties' bargain. An implied term arises from a *prima facie* silence within a treaty—but determining the scope and, in due course, the content of that silence requires an understanding of the express terms of the treaty, to be reached through the usual tools of VCLT Articles 31 and 32.

The process of identifying an implied term therefore commences with the interpretation of the treaty's express terms, so far as these are relevant to the case at hand. At the end of that process, the interpreter should be able to identify what the express terms of the treaty say (foreclosing, as we will see, an implied term to the extent of any contradiction), identify what they do not say (locating a silence that an implied term may fill), and have an understanding of its drafters' intent sufficient to determine the content of any term to be implied. As Fitzmaurice observed:

As a matter of strict logic it is only . . . on the basis of a text whose meaning is *prima facie* or *pro tanto* clear, or made clear, that the process of inference can properly begin: for in logic *no inferences at all can be drawn from something the meaning of which is itself unestablished or obscure.* To use the inferential process in order to establish the meaning is therefore to put the cart before the horse and enter upon a vicious circle. Once the meaning is established, and clear so far as it goes, it becomes legitimate to draw those inferences which the text demands or necessarily gives rise to.<sup>270</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> Save those canons which have been expressly confirmed to form part of the general rule, e.g., the reduced conception of effectiveness. Waldock, *supra* note 163, at 61.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> FITZMAURICE, *supra* note 26, Vol. 2, at 809, note 1 (emphasis original).

An attempt to circumvent this principle arose in the recent decision of the High Court of Australia in *Kingdom of Spain v. Infrastructure Services Sàrl and Another*. The case concerned proceedings in Federal Court of Australia for the recognition of an arbitral award rendered for the benefit of the claimants against Spain under the terms of the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States (ICSID Convention).<sup>271</sup> As Spain claimed had immunity from the adjudicative jurisdiction of the Federal Court with respect to those proceedings, the question to be determined was whether the ICSID Convention contained a submission by Spain to the jurisdiction of the Australian courts for the purposes of s 10(1) of the Foreign States Immunities Act 1985 (Cth). This, in turn, fell to be read in light of the rule of customary international law that such a submission could only be express, and not implied.<sup>272</sup>

The difficulty for the claimants was that the ICSID Convention contained no such provision. Its high point was Article 54(1), providing that each state party would "recognize an award rendered pursuant to this Convention as binding and enforce the pecuniary obligations imposed by that award within its territories as if it were a final judgment of a court in that State." Read on its face, this was a promise by Spain that it would recognize any ICSID award presented before its *own* courts. It did not provide in terms that Spain agreed to submit to the jurisdiction of the courts of any *other* state with respect to proceedings seeking the recognition of ICSID awards against it.<sup>274</sup>

Nevertheless, the High Court held that Spain had indeed submitted with respect to the proceedings at bar, on the basis, *inter alia*, that an express submission to the jurisdiction should be understood as "as requiring only that the expression of waiver be *derived* from the express words of the international agreement, whether as an express term or as a term implied for reasons including necessity." <sup>275</sup> Put another way, the High Court seemed to say that while a submission to the jurisdiction by prior agreement had to be express, and implied term could nevertheless meet this requirement—as all implied terms descend or are derived from express terms. It then concluded that Spain, by agreeing that other states were under an obligation, per Article 54(1), to recognize awards presented in their courts, had agreed of necessity (that is, impliedly) to submit to the jurisdiction of those courts with respect to recognition proceedings. <sup>276</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes Between States and Nationals of Other States, Mar. 18, 1965, 575 UNTS 159.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> See, e.g., James Crawford, Brownlie's Principles of Public International Law 486 (9th ed. 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> ICSID Convention, *supra* note 271, Art. 54(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> Tethyan Copper Company Pty Limited v. Islamic Republic of Pakistan and Others, BVIHC (Com) 2020/0196, para. 51 (May 25, 2021) (BVI) (Wallbank, J.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> Spain v. Infrastructure Services, supra note 17, para. 24 (emphasis in original).

Id., paras. 67–75. The same position has now been adopted by the Court of Appeal of England and Wales. Infrastructure Services Luxembourg S.à.r.l. and Another v. Kingdom of Spain [2024] EWCA Civ. 1257, paras. 74–77 (UK). In the interests of full disclosure, I was counsel for Spain in that case. This Article was written and submitted for publication before judgment was rendered. The U.S. position is that Article 54(1) of the ICSID Convention contains, at most, an implied (and not express) waiver of immunity within the meaning of the Foreign Sovereign Immunities Act, 28 U.S.C. § 1605(a)(1). See, e.g., Blue Ridge Investments L.L.C. v. Republic of Argentina, 735 F.3d 72, 84–85 (2d Cir. 2013); RESTATEMENT FOURTH, supra note 17, § 458, Rep. Note 5. It is entirely possible that this is also wrong. See Christoph H. Schreuer, State Immunity: Some Recent Developments 90–91 (1988) (noting that a state waives its immunity to recognition of ICSID awards not through Article 54(1) of the ICSID Convention, but by entering into the arbitration agreement underpinning the initial award). See also Schreuer's Commentary on the ICSID Convention, Vol. 2, at Art. 54, para.

The High Court's position, while an ingenious way to avoid a situation in which an ICSID award could only rarely be recognized in Australia, <sup>277</sup> had the effect of collapsing or rendering illusory the distinction between express and implied terms, an eyebrow-raising conclusion. Moreover, as Lord Goff explained in *Pinochet (No. 3)* (on which the High Court purported to rely<sup>278</sup>) the rule that adjudicative immunity can only be waived expressly is intended to prevent "international chaos as the courts of different state parties to a treaty reach different conclusions on the question of whether a waiver of immunity was to be implied." <sup>279</sup> By effectively stating that all implied terms were merely variants of an express term, the High Court invited precisely that chaos.

# B. An Implied Term Cannot Contradict an Express Term

The need for implied terms to derive from express terms means that the former may not contradict the latter, as this would involve not interpreting the parties' bargain, but rewriting it to suit the interpreter. In positing this rule, we need to bear in mind a further observation made at the beginning of this Article, which is that an express term includes not only the words on the face of the treaty itself, but certain limited and obvious implications of those words—explicatures. An explicature is an implication so closely linked to the express text of the treaty that it may be seen as part of that text. <sup>280</sup> It is to be contrasted with the concept of the implicature, which is commensurate with the concept of an implied term developed here, produces a more complex expansion of the express text of the treaty, and requires greater effort by the interpreter to identify and populate. As a blunt rule of thumb: if the interpreter is seeking to "add" a few additional words (e.g., and only if) to an otherwise complete provision to clarify its meaning, almost for the avoidance of doubt, they have identified an explicature; if they are seeking to add language that expands the substance of the treaty, or changes the focus of an existing obligation, they have identified an implicature.

The upshot of this is that, when we say that an implied term cannot contradict an express term, we must include in the latter category not only the words on the page, but also any explicature emerging from those words. This is important in cases where an explicature closes off the possibility of an implied exception to the express term from which it emerges.

An example of where this process failed is the *Air Service Agreement* arbitration discussed earlier.<sup>281</sup> In that case, the majority of the tribunal held that Section IV(b) of the Annex to the U.S.–France Air Services Agreement, providing that "[t]ransshipment when justified by economy of operation will be permitted at all points mentioned in the attached Schedules in territory of the two Contracting Parties," contained an implied term that gave a U.S. carrier

<sup>57 (</sup>Stephan W. Schill, Loretta Malintoppi, August Reinisch, Christoph H. Schreuer & Anthony Sinclair eds., 3rd ed. 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> As Australia's state immunity legislation permits recognition of arbitral awards against states only where the arbitration underpinning the award concerns a transaction in respect of which the state would *not* ordinarily be immune (e.g., a commercial transaction)—something very unlikely to occur in the context of investor-state arbitration, where the investor's complaint usually concerns an act *jure imperii*. Foreign States Immunities Act 1985 (Cth), s. 17(2) (Austl.). This impediment does not exist in other jurisdictions. *See, e.g.*, State Immunity Act 1978, s. 9(1) (UK).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> Spain v. Infrastructure Services, supra note 17, para. 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> Pinochet (No. 3), supra note 262, at 217D (Lord Goff).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>280</sup> Recall the example of Article 31(3) of the ICJ Statute. Section II.A supra.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> See Section II.A supra.

a right to unrestrained transshipment in any third state.<sup>282</sup> The majority reached this conclusion through an involved process that took into account the text of the treaty as a whole, its preparatory work, and wider contextual factors—deploying the full toolbox that the VCLT affords. However, it failed to take account of the obvious explicature that Section IV(b) contained. The treaty contained a defined regime for transshipment that was plainly the product of considerable negotiation. It contained no further elaboration on the topic, reflecting a failure by the parties to agree on anything beyond the words on the page. Reuter's opinion in dissent bears consideration:

When a treaty between two or several Parties is intended to establish general rules on a specific subject, it is tempting to infer general principles from that treaty and thereby to collect elements which will make it possible to "fill a gap," i.e. to settle matters which were not specifically resolved. However, the use of such a constructive approach is only permissible if it truly corresponds to the intention of the Parties as is ascertainable from specific and consistent evidence. That is not the case where the treaty is silent, not because the Parties did not want to lay down detailed rules, nor because the negotiators had neglected to do so, nor because of a development which had not been foreseen at the time the Agreement was concluded, but because of the conscious acceptance of an unresolved disagreement which resulted in a gap being left in the Agreement. . . .

Put another way, given that the parties had plainly not neglected the question of transshipment in their agreement, but had regulated it closely, the obvious inference for the interpreter to draw was not of an implicature setting out a parallel and far more liberal regime of transshipment to Section IV(b); it was to assume that Section IV(b) was the beginning and end of the parties' bargain, providing (by addition of an explicature) that transshipment when justified by economy of operation would be permitted at all points mentioned in the attached Schedules in territory of the two Contracting Parties *and nowhere else*. Given that this explicature was more closely tied to the treaty's actual text than the majority's identified implicature, the explicature took priority, and ruled out the possibility of the implicature.

A treaty may also preclude implied terms globally, by expressly stating that the parties' bargain is contained within the four walls of its text and cannot be improved upon. <sup>284</sup> Such terms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>282</sup> Air Service Agreement, supra note 39, paras. 43–71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> *Id.* at 448–52 (diss. op., Prof. Reuter).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> In the contractual context, such a term is known as an entire agreement clause. Its effectiveness with respect to implied term will vary based on the wording of the clause and the implied term in question. ExxonMobil Sales and Supply Corporation v. Texaco Limited (The Helene Knutsen), [2003] 2 Lloyds Rep. 686, para. 27 (Nigel

are rare, but not unheard of. One example is contained in Article XI of the Indus Waters Treaty between Pakistan and India. Intended, *inter alia*, to regulate the use of rivers flowing through the disputed territory of Kashmir, the parties were careful to that nothing affecting their competing territorial claims could be inferred from the treaty's terms. To that end, Article XI(1)(b) provides that:

It is expressly understood that . . . nothing contained in this Treaty, and nothing arising out of the execution thereof, shall be construed as constituting a recognition or waiver (whether tacit, by implication, or otherwise) of any rights or claims whatsoever of either of the Parties other than those rights or claims which are expressly recognized or waived in this Treaty. <sup>285</sup>

This term constitutes a powerful argument against any attempt to identify an implied term in the terms of the Indus Waters Treaty—and certainly any implied term that could affect Pakistan or India's claims concerning Kashmir. To that end, the Court of Arbitration convened in the *Kishenganga* case affirmed that its decisions, and the interpretations of the Indus Waters Treaty set out therein, could have no implications for the status of Kashmir as a contested territory.<sup>286</sup>

### C. An Implied Term Must Be Necessary

The two principles set out above are intended to guide the interpreter in identifying a silence that is available to be filled by an implied term. Once this is done, the question whether it is appropriate for the silence to be filled and, if so, with what.

It is here that the concept of effectiveness arises once more. As explained, effectiveness is inherent in the good faith interpretation mandated by VCLT Article 31(1) and was flagged by Waldock as the conceptual engine room of implied terms in treaties. Initially a wide-ranging notion that underpinned the teleological approach to treaty interpretation, the ILC and Vienna Conference left it much reduced, and applicable in two circumstances only: first, to allow the treaty to function; and second, to select between competing "correct" interpretations of the treaty. The context of implied terms gives itself far more readily to effectiveness in the former guise—although the latter cannot be excluded.

What is clear, however, is that effectiveness will only permit identification of an implied term to the extent *necessary*. Fitzmaurice provides a useful explanation of this notion:

[T]here tends to be confusion between *possible* and *necessary* inferences. Inferences are not to be drawn for the fun of it, so to speak: it must be necessary to draw them in the given circumstances, and in consequence they themselves must have a character of necessity and not merely of possibility. Given the element of the speculative which . . . must, in some degree at least, enter into the process of inference, the familiar concept of the "reasonable" inference is a legitimate one, provided it is borne in mind that the only truly

Teare Q.C.) (UK); AXA Sun Life Services Plc v. Campbell Martin Limited, [2012] Bus. L.R. 203, paras. 78–98 (Rix L.J.) (UK); see further Andrew Burrows, A Restatement of the English Law of Contract  $\S$  13(4) (2016). Indus Waters Treaty, Art. XI(1), Sept. 19, 1960, 419 UNTS 125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>286</sup> Indus Waters Kishenganga Arbitration (Pak. v. Ind.), Partial Award, XXXI RIAA 55, paras. 359–63 (2013). <sup>287</sup> Gardiner, *supra* note 26, at 179–81.

reasonable inferences are those which impose themselves, and not those which merely suggest themselves as possible or desirable.<sup>288</sup>

So far, so good. But what is necessity in this context? Two forms suggest themselves. In the first place, identification of the implied term may be irresistible as the application of VCLT Articles 31 and 32 has rendered the inference so obvious that it cannot be denied.<sup>289</sup> In the second, the implied term may be essential to preserve the integrity of the treaty's system and prevent frustration of its object and purpose, even if it cannot be said that the drafters ever turned their mind to the issue. From a certain point of view, however, these two forms collapse into one: it is undeniable that the drafters intended their creation to work, and so if an implied term is necessary to preserve its operation or to avoid absurd results, it follows that it must have been intended.<sup>290</sup>

This analysis only covers half the problem. It is one thing to identify that an implied term is necessary as a matter of fact. It is another to give it content. Necessity applies here as well, in the sense that the interpreter may give no greater life to the implication than necessary to fill the gap identified. Put another way, the interpreter must ensure that the implied term adds no more to the express terms of the treaty than is required—not just in the case at bar, but generally.

Again, the *Peace Treaties* advisory opinions show how this may work in practice. There, the ICJ was confronted by a dispute settlement clause that could readily be frustrated by one party failing to appoint its representative to a dispute settlement Commission. The ICJ agreed that an implied term was necessary to prevent the clause from being frustrated, and so identified, in the first *Peace Treaties* opinion, an implied obligation on each party to appoint its representative at another party's request.<sup>291</sup> When certain of the parties failed to comply with this implied duty, however, the Court refused, in the second *Peace Treaties* opinion, to identify further implied terms to remedy the position: the Court having done what was necessary to save the clause in the first *Peace Treaties* opinion, anything additional was logically unnecessary and amounted to rewriting the clause to suit the preferences of the interpreter.<sup>292</sup>

The *Peace Treaties* opinions also reveal a further relevant factor in the application of necessity, which is the proximity of the proposed implication to the actual text of the treaty. One of the reasons that explicatures are readily identified is because they do not stray overmuch from the express terms of the treaty. They are rendered necessary by the words on the page. But, in the case of an implicature, when the inference suggested strains the semantic boundaries of those words, or obviously seeks to move beyond them, or change their focus, the case for the inference must be that much the greater in light of the wider framework of VCLT Articles 31 and 32. In the first *Peace Treaties* opinion, it was relatively easy for the Court to infer, from a party's right to appoint a representative, a corresponding obligation of that party to appoint that representative when asked. In the second *Peace Treaties* opinion, the Court was reluctant to infer that the drafters of the clause intended for the UN secretary-general to act as an default

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>288</sup> FITZMAURICE, *supra* note 26, Vol. 2, at 809, note 1 (emphasis in original).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> Most obviously in cases of authentic interpretation under VCLT Article 31(3)(a)–(b). *See* Section IV.B.3 supra.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> Edelman, *supra* note 32, at 812.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> Peace Treaties (First Phase), supra note 108, at 77.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> Peace Treaties (Second Phase), supra note 113, at 229.

appointing authority when the parties (1) had already given the secretary-general such a role in relation to the third (neutral) member of the Commission, and (2) could easily have extended this role to the case of a delinquent party failing to appoint its representative, but (apparently) chose not to.

# D. An Implied Term Must Take Account of the Nature of the Treaty

A final consideration to be borne in mind when considering an implied term is the nature of the treaty itself. At a high level, this is a general argument against the implication of terms, for the reasons given by Lord Goff in *Pinochet (No. 3)*:

I recognise that a term may be implied into a treaty . . . . It would, however, be wrong to assume that a term may be implied into a treaty on the same basis as . . . an ordinary commercial contract . . . . This is because treaties are different in origin, and serve a different purpose. Treaties are the fruit of long negotiation, the purpose being to produce a draft that which is acceptable to a number, often a substantial number, of state parties. The negotiation of a treaty may well take a long time, running into years. Draft after draft is produced of individual articles, which are considered in depth by national representatives, and are the subject of detailed comment and consideration. The agreed terms may well be the fruit of "horse-trading" in order to achieve general agreement, and proposed articles may be amended, or even omitted in whole or in part, to accommodate the wishes or anxieties of some of the negotiating parties. In circumstances such as these, it is the text of the treaty itself which provides the only safe guide to its terms, though reference may be made, where appropriate, to the travaux préparatoires. But implied terms cannot, except in the most obvious cases, be relied on as binding the state parties who ultimately sign the treaty, who will in all probability include those who were not involved in the preliminary negotiations.<sup>293</sup>

Pinochet (No. 3) concerned the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment<sup>294</sup> (Torture Convention) a treaty to which these considerations undoubtedly apply. And while the *leitmotif* of Lord Goff's reasoning, that treaties are not contracts, is obviously correct, it is equally correct to point out that not all treaties are the same. Whilst some are the consequence of many years of painstaking multilateral negotiations, others are not. Early BITs, for example, were often concluded on the basis of model agreements produced by capital-exporting states, and concluded by capital-importing states with little additional negotiation or awareness of what their terms imported.<sup>295</sup> While not a contract, one can see how the identification of implied terms may operate differently in the case of such a BIT than for the Torture Convention.<sup>296</sup> The character of the treaty is an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>293</sup> Pinochet (No. 3), supra note 262, at 218F-H (Lord Goff) (emphasis added).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>294</sup> Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, Dec. 10, 1984, 1465 UNTS 85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> See Andrew T. Guzman, Why LDCs Sign Treaties That Hurt Them: Explaining the Popularity of Bilateral Investment Treaties, 38 Va. J. Int'l L. 639 (1998). For a more nuanced account, see Taylor St. John, The Rise of Investor-State Arbitration: Politics, Law, and Unintended Consequences (2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> Hrvatska Elektroprivreda d.d. v. Republic of Slovenia, ICSID Case No. ARB/05/24, Individual Opinion of Jan Paulsson (Decision on the Treaty Interpretation Issue), para. 45 (June 12, 2009).

essential part of the context of its terms, which forms part of the interpretive calculus of VCLT Article 31(1).

This insight—that different legal texts compel different interpretive approaches—is not a new one. Ahron Barak famously proposed drawing interpretive distinctions based on the legal character of the text being interpreted, with wills on one end of the spectrum and constitutions on the other.<sup>297</sup> But whereas domestic legal systems have devised a range of instruments to serve as vehicles of legal rights and obligations, international law in the post-1945 era tends (as we have seen<sup>298</sup>) to use the treaty as the sole means for the granular organization of international society.<sup>299</sup>

Nevertheless, distinctions may be drawn between different types of treaties—and these distinctions may reflect our willingness to infer the existence of implied terms within them as a general matter. This is not to say that the inference must not be necessary—merely that our perception of what is necessary changes with the treaty in view.

Various distinctions suggest themselves in this respect. The first concerns the membership of the treaty, which in turn impacts on the complexity of its negotiation. A short form bilateral treaty, hastily concluded, without significant discussion, may lend itself more readily to the identification of implied terms, as the drafters' work may be more obviously incomplete. Not every BIT, for example, provides that an investment procured by the investor through corruption or other serious illegality will not be subject to protection—but the existence of an implied term to this effect is so obvious that it may be identified simply by saying it out loud. 300 But, when dealing with a multilateral treaty, an additional level of caution is required. Such treaties are often the result of detailed negotiation in which the drafters were careful to write down only what they wanted committed to paper. 301 They also allow for the possibility that states may join the treaty after the finalization of its text. In such cases, the objective intention of the drafters may preclude the identification of implied terms—or ready identification, at any rate. 302

A second distinction concerns the scope of the issues dealt with by the treaty, together with its aspirations for completeness. Where the subject matter of the treaty is narrow and technical, it is objectively less likely that its drafters intended to supplement it via implied terms. Where it is broad-ranging and comprehensive, it is more likely that the treaty parties intended any apparent hole to be plugged by the interpreter through identification of an implied term. The ICSID Convention, for example, is a technical treaty that sets up a process of investor-state dispute settlement together with the means for enforcing resulting awards. Its drafters are unlikely to have intended anything to be added to it beyond the words on the page. Conversely, UNCLOS declares in its preamble that it is intended to establish "a legal order for the seas and oceans," 303 a concept with constitutional implications. 304 Its drafters

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>297</sup> With contracts and statutes sitting in between. BARAK, *supra* note 38, at 185–91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> See Part I supra.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> On the relative normative hierarchy of these, see Dinah Shelton, *Normative Hierarchy in International Law*, 100 AJIL 291 (2006).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> SAUR v. Argentina, supra note 75, para. 308.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> The same observation applies to carefully negotiated bilateral treaties. *Air Service Agreement, supra* note 39, at 448–52 (diss. op., Prof. Reuter).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> Pinochet (No. 3), supra note 262, at 218F-H (Lord Goff).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>303</sup> UNCLOS, *supra* note 220, pmbl. 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>304</sup> Climate Change, supra note 230, para. 130.

intended it to be comprehensive, and as such, it is permissible to approach the question of whether an implied term is necessary to fill an apparent silence in its text with a broader appreciation of what necessity actually entails—as the *Climate Change* advisory opinion makes clear. At the same time, it is important to recall that UNCLOS is also a framework convention, <sup>305</sup> which deliberately leaves some areas to be addressed by subsequent treaties. <sup>306</sup> When dealing with these areas, a narrower appreciation of necessity could well be appropriate—lest the interpreter trespass on an area that the drafters deliberately left over to be addressed by the states parties in the future.

A third distinction concerns treaties intended to develop over time to meet the objectives of their drafters. This is reflected in the concept of evolutionary interpretation; a departure from the usual rule that treaty terms must be interpreted as at the time of the treaty's conclusion. 307 Where a treaty is subject to evolutionary interpretation, it is objectively more likely that its drafters intended that evolution to occur not only through construction of the treaty's express terms, but also—where necessary—through the identification of implied terms. This is most obviously the case for treaties such as the ECHR, which is a "living instrument" 308 intended to move with the times. It is also a "law-making treaty" 309 that sets out rules of general and enduring significance, to be interpreted in the manner "most appropriate in order to realise the aim and achieve the objective of the treaty." 310 Such leeway is less obvious where the treaty is intended to have permanent and absolute effect *erga omnes*—as in the case of a boundary treaty. 311

These distinctions are not exhaustive. There may be others that suggest themselves.<sup>312</sup> They are also not absolute criteria to be applied rigorously to each treaty. They reflect the fact that the essential character of a treaty is part of its context, and that, by virtue of that context, some treaties give themselves more readily to the identification of implied terms than others. In this sense, it is possible to imagine a spectrum. At one end stand agreements like the Indus Waters Treaty: technical instruments that expressly deny the possibility of

<sup>305</sup> T.J

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>306</sup> See, e.g., Agreement Relating to the Implementation of Part XI of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea, July 28, 1994, 1836 UNTS 3; Agreement for the Implementation of the Provisions of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea of 10 December 1982 Relating to the Conservation and Management of Straddling Fish Stocks and Highly Migratory Fish Stocks, Aug. 4, 1995, 2167 UNTS 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>307</sup> Dispute Regarding Navigational and Related Rights (Costa Rica v. Nicar.), Judgment, 2009 ICJ Rep. 213, para. 64 (July 13); Basfar v. Wong [2023] AC 33, paras. 64–65 (UK); see generally MALGOSIA FITZMAURICE & PANOS MERKOURIS, TREATIES IN MOTION: THE EVOLUTION OF TREATIES FROM FORMATION TO TERMINATION 128–47 (2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>308</sup> See, e.g., Tyrer v. United Kingdom, Judgment, 2 EHRR 1, para. 31 (1978); see further George Letsas, The ECHR as a Living Instrument: Its Meaning and Legitimacy, in Constituting Europe: The European Court of Human Rights in a National, European, and Global Context 106 (Andreas Føllesdal, Birgit Peters & Geir Ulfstein eds., 2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>309</sup> Golder v. UK, supra note 246, para. 36 For a description of the same concept under a different name, see Arnold McNair, *International Legislation*, 19 IA. L. Rev. 177 (1934).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>310</sup> Wemhoff v. Federal Republic of Germany, Judgment, 1968 1 EHRR 55, 75 (1968).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>311</sup> Sovereignty Over Pulau Ligitan and Pulau Sipidan (Indon./Malay.), Judgment, 2002 ICJ Rep. 625, para. 51 (Dec. 17). That said, where the parties to a boundary treaty expressly indicate that they intend their agreement to resolve the *whole* of the territorial dispute between them, an interpreter may have license to infer the implied terms necessary to do just that. Interpretation of Article 3, Paragraph 2 of the Treaty of Lausanne, Advisory Opinion, PCIJ (ser. B) No. 12, 20 (Nov. 21, 1925). *See further* Alberto Alvarez-Jimenez, *Boundary Agreements in the International Court of Justice's Case Law, 2000–2010*, 23 Eur. J. INT'L L. 495, 506–08 (2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>312</sup> See, e.g., BARAK, supra note 38, at 184.

implied terms. At the other stand treaties like the ECHR: instruments grounded in mutable principles designed to evolve over time and intended to be comprehensive within their fields. The conception of such a spectrum does not reflect the abandonment of textual interpretation, nor the general principle that an implied term can only be identified where necessary. Rather, it reminds us that the conception of what is necessary will vary from treaty to treaty.

#### VI. CONCLUSION

Implied terms remain a challenging area of inquiry within the law of treaties. Here, I have attempted to establish the principled framework for their identification within the textual rules of interpretation under the VCLT, together with an understanding of how the elements of those rules apply in the context of implied terms. It is the start, not the end, of a conversation.

The question of whether to identify an implied term in the otherwise complete text of a treaty is ultimately one that is personal to the individual interpreter. The VCLT regime does not purport to limit the entities or persons that may undertake the task of interpretation;<sup>313</sup> it is a toolbox intended for use by all. While some interpretations may carry greater force than others, the final judgment in each case is a subjective appreciation. While the interpretation may be given a veneer of respectability by claiming as its source the objective intention of the parties, the fact remains that the interpreter's understanding of that objective intention is itself subjective.<sup>314</sup>

In a similar vein, Martti Koskenniemi famously claimed that international law is an argumentative system in which any outcome is capable of justification with impeccable legal reasoning. This statement self-evidently cannot be correct in its entirety, otherwise international law would be little more than an exquisite set of policy justifications. This Article attempts to limit the number of plausible interpretive outcomes in the context of implied terms to counter such assertions. The framework it has proposed is a simple one, rooted in the essentially textual character of modern treaty interpretation. Beginning with the express text of the treaty and its explicatures, it seeks to identify silences and then fill them (or not) using the tools provided by VCLT Articles 31 and 32. In summary, it requires the following in any given case:

- *First*, interpretation of the treaty's express terms in accordance with the usual and predominantly textualist approach of VCLT Articles 31 and 32, bearing in mind that the express terms include not only the semantic content of the treaty (i.e., the words on the page), but also that limited pragmatic content that can be drawn immediately from those words—which together form an explicature.
- *Secondly*, against the background of the express terms, identification and delimitation of a silence, situated within the treaty in view, that is not filled through interpretation of the express terms.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>313</sup> Gardiner, *supra* note 26, at 123–25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>314</sup> Allott, *supra* note 82, at 380–81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>315</sup> Martti Koskenniemi, From Apology to Utopia: The Structure of International Legal Argument 591 (reissue, 2006).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>316</sup> James Crawford, *Chance, Order, Change: The Course of International Law*, 365 RECUIEL DES COURS 9, paras. 208–09 (2013).

- *Thirdly*, determination of whether the silence so identified is capable of being filled by identification of an implied term (or implicature<sup>317</sup>), using the full toolbox of VCLT Articles 31 and 32, but bearing in mind:
  - That there is a heavy presumption that a silence within the treaty is just that, and that the principle of effectiveness will only allow it to be filled where objectively necessary.
  - o That, if the determination is made that the silence in the treaty can be filled by identification of an implied term, the implied term so identified (1) cannot contradict an express term, (2) can be no broader or more onerous than necessary to fill the silence identified, and (3) cannot be defined or otherwise shaped by the contemporary policy preferences of the interpreter, save in cases where evolutionary interpretation is appropriate.
  - o That in both cases, what is necessary will depend on the character of (1) the particular treaty, and (2) the particular silence to be filled within it.

The fundamental insight of this approach is that implied terms may only be inferred where necessary as part of a rule-governed interpretation of express terms—with the threshold of necessity differing from treaty to treaty, and even from interpretation to interpretation. This variability, however, is grounded in the basic observation that most of the time, treaty parties say what they mean, and implied terms remain correspondingly exceptional. As the Appellate Body of the World Trade Organization observed in *Canada—Patent Term*, "[s]ometimes the absence of something means simply that it is not there."<sup>318</sup>

But even more fundamentally, this Article is a plea for the concept of implied terms to be adopted more widely by treaty interpreters—even if the circumstances in which such implied terms are identified are rare. No small amount of confusion has bedeviled treaty interpretation, even in the post-VCLT era, because interpreters do not say when they are purporting to identify an implied term. Rather, they are content to simply wrap the written and unwritten parts of the treaty up in a generalized process called "interpretation" and call it a day. This does not help anyone and leads only to uncertainty as to what the interpreter has concluded a treaty means and how he or she has reached that conclusion. Solving this problem starts, as with most problems in international law, with a proper taxonomy—which means recognizing that implied terms are not only distinct from express terms, but produced via a different interpretive process that will produce a different interpretive result. It is only by properly distinguishing between the two classes of term that these different results can be appreciated—and the different process (or the version of that process set out here, at any rate) properly delineated and consistently applied.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>317</sup> Keeping in mind the guidance mentioned earlier, viz. that if the interpreter adds a few words to a term to clarify its meaning, they have identified an explicature; but if they are seeking to go beyond that to expand the substance of the treaty, they have identified an implicature. Section V.B *supra*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>318</sup> Canada—Term of Patent Protection, WTO Doc. WT/DS170/AB/R, Report of the Appellate Body, para. 78 (Sept. 18, 2000).